# UNIVERSITY OF ECONOMICS, PRAGUE FACULTY OF INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS

# **MASTER'S THESIS**

# UNIVERSITY OF ECONOMICS, PRAGUE

### FACULTY OF INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS



International and Diplomatic Studies

Financing Politics in Democratic Countries: A Comparative Analysis of Funding for Political Parties and Election Campaigns in France, Germany, and the United Kingdom.

(Master's Thesis)

Author: Maksim Karpovich

Supervisor: Petr Vymětal

Author's Declaration	
Herewith I declare that I have written the Master's Thesis or sources.	n my own and I have cited all
Prague, 7 May 2018	Author's Signature

# Acknowledgements I would like to thank for their time, help, and support, Ing. Petr Vymětal, Ph.D., Assistant Professor at the Department of Political Science at the University of Economics, Prague; William Sjöstedt, the Research Assistant with the Political Participation and Representation team at the International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance, and my partner Cally Tomlinson.

# **Table of Contents**

List of Abbreviations	iv
List of Tables	vi
List of Figures	viii
Introduction	1
Chapter 1. Political Parties	3
1.1. Defining Political Party	3
1.2. Origins of Modern Political Parties	5
1.3. Functions of Political Parties in Modern Democracy	7
1.4. Models of Party Organization and Finance	12
1.5. Parties and Political Campaigns	14
1.6. Party Law	15
Chapter 2. Political Finance	18
2.1. Ways to Regulate Party Finance	18
2.2. Challenges with Political Finance	22
2.3. Rules for Enforcing Political Finance Regulations	24
2.4. Campaign Finance and Corruption	25
2.5. Monitoring Campaign Finance	28
Chapter 3. Political Finance Regulations in France, Germany	y, and the
United Kingdom	32
3.1. Features of Electoral Systems	32
3.1.1. France	32

3.1.2. Germany	34
3.1.3. United Kingdom	36
3.2. Finance Regulations	37
3.2.1. Contributions	39
3.2.1.1. France	39
3.2.1.2. Germany	40
3.2.1.3. The United Kingdom	41
3.2.2. Expenditures	42
3.2.2.1. France	42
3.2.2.2. Germany	43
3.2.2.3. United Kingdom	43
3.3. State Funding	46
3.3.1. France	46
3.3.2. Germany	47
3.3.3. United Kingdom	49
3.4. Disclosure and Monitoring	52
3.4.1. France	52
3.4.2. Germany	54
3.4.3. United Kingdom	56
Chapter 4. Evaluation and Recommendations	60
4.1. Guidelines on Good Practice in Political Finance	61

4.1.1. Contributions	61
4.1.2. Expenditures	62
4.1.3. State Funding	62
4.1.4. Disclosure and Monitoring	63
4.1.5. General Principles	64
4.2. Political Finance Framework Evaluations	64
4.2.1. France	64
4.2.2. Germany	65
4.2.3. United Kingdom	67
Conclusion	69
Bibliography	73
Appendices	84
Appendix 1: Tables	84
Annendix 2: Figures	91

#### List of Abbreviations

APP Act on Political Parties

APSA American Political Science Association's Committee on Political

**Parties** 

AU Accounting Unit AV Alternative Vote

CDU Christian Democratic Union

CLASS Centre for Labour and Social Studies

CNCCFP National Commission on Campaign Accounts and Political Party

Financing

CND Center for a New Democracy

CP Central Party

CRP Center for Responsive Politics

CSU Christian Social Union

DIE LINKE Left Party

EAA Electoral Administration Act EC Electoral Commission

EELV Europe Ecology – The Greens

EUR Euro

FEA Federal Electoral Act
FN National Front
FPTP First-past-the-post
GBP British Pound

GRECO Group of States Against Corruption

GRÜNE Alliance 90/The Greens

ID Identification

IDEA Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance IPSA Independent Parliamentary Standards Authority

LR The Republicans
MP Member of Parliament

MPT Money, Politics, and Transparency
MSE Multi-Seat Electoral Constituency

ODIHR Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights
OECD Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development

PCF French Communist Party
PDG Policy Development Grant
PEB Party Election Broadcast
PPB Party Political Broadcast

PPEA Political Parties and Elections Act

PPERA Political Parties, Elections and Referendums Act

PPG Parliamentary Party Group
PR Proportional Representation

PS Socialist Party

RCB Referendum Campaign Broadcast RPA Representation of the People Act

SMD Single-Member Districts
SNP Scottish National Party
SPD Social Democratic Party

SSED

Single-Seat Electoral District Two-Round System United Kingdom UK Independence Party Union of Shop, Distributive and Allied Workers TRS UK

UKIP

**USDAW** 

# **List of Tables**

Table 3.4.3A: Donations and Loans Reporting Requirements. United Kingdom90
Table 3.4.3B: Examples of Reporting Requirements. United Kingdom90
Table 4.2A: Main Political Finance Recommendations for France, Germany, and the United
Kingdom. Summary

# **List of Figures**

Figure 2.1A: Ban on Donations from Foreign Interests to Political Parties91
Figure 2.1B: Ban on Anonymous Donations to Political Parties91
Figure 2.1C: Spending Limits for Candidates
Figure 2.1D: Provision of Direct Public Funding for Political Parties92
Figure 2.1E: Dependency of Political Parties on State Funding, 2007-201193
Figure 2.3A: Requirements for Political Parties to Report Regularly on Their Finances93
Figure 3.2.1.2A: Party Revenue. Germany, 201494
Figure 3.2.1.3A: Donations Reported by Political Parties, Q3 2014 - Q2 2015. United Kingdom
Figure 3.2.2.3B: Number of non-Party Campaigners that Reported Spending in Each Part of the UK, 2015
Figure 3.2.2.3C: Highest Reported Spending Non-party Campaigners, 2015. United Kingdom
Figure 3.3.1A: Direct Public Aid across all Parties, 2002-2017. France96
Figure 3.3.1B: Direct Public Support for Parties and Political Groups Overseas, 2002-2017.  France
Figure 3.3.1C: Contributions of Elected Representatives to the Five Political Parties Having the Most Important Resources in 2015. France

#### Introduction

Political parties are often considered to be the key element in the effective working of a representative government. Indeed, parties bring citizens together, enable them to productively participate in politics, provide continuity, encourage discussions on important issues, and ensure accountability. Hence, the ability of countries to develop strong party organizations has long been used by political scientists as an indicator of democratic development.

Having a transparent and equitable party and campaign finance regulatory framework is equally crucial for the rule of law and democracy since such a framework can help to ensure that politics stays accountable and independent of corrupt interests and dirty money. Alternatively, when the system of political financing is underdeveloped and flawed, it will not be able to prevent illicit financial practices, combat political corruption, and, in general, mediate the role of money in politics.

How to design a perfect set of regulations establishing an effective political finance regime is a major challenge for legislators around the world. Unfortunately, there is no one-size-fits-all approach: simply transferring rules applied in one country onto another cannot guarantee that the framework will work as intended. For the political finance regulatory regime to function well, it needs to be designed to fit the country's specific features, such as its electoral system, party system, national polity. It is not surprising then, that political finance regulatory systems come in a variety of forms. Regulations can focus on income or expenditure controls, be directed at private individuals, political parties, or candidates, concentrate on state funding distribution and transparency.

This paper aims to answer the questions of what constitutes an effective political finance regulatory framework and which regulatory practices strengthen the democratic governance, and which carry potential risks. For this purpose, the examples of three countries with an established and rather longstanding tradition of democracy – France, Germany, and the United Kingdom – are analyzed here. All three countries, at some point in their history, underwent embarrassing political finance scandals: Governments, parliaments, and electoral courts were pressured to develop and tune the political finance regimes to combat political corruption and increase openness and transparency of financial transactions in politics. Therefore, the French, German, and British experience in this area can provide a valuable

lesson for nations in transition to democracy or nations with weaker and less explicitly detailed regulatory frameworks.

The objective of the first chapter is to define a political party. It does so by tracing the origins of first modern political parties in Europe, exploring what functions parties perform in representative democracies, categorizing what models and strategies exist for party organization and party finance, identifying what role parties play in political campaigns, and finally, listing what laws guide the lives of political parties.

The following two chapters examine party and parliamentary campaign funding practices in Europe in general, and in France, Germany, and the United Kingdom specifically. Chapter 2 focuses on the mechanisms countries employ to regulate party and campaign finance, what challenges still exist in Europe, what are the most common corrupt practices in this area, and how states attempt to enforce such legislation and monitor the compliance. Chapter 3 investigates the particulars of the regulatory frameworks in France, Germany, and the United Kingdom. Comparatively, it analyzes the three electoral systems and the systems of public funding, the rules for donations, expenditure, disclosure, and monitoring.

The last chapter attempts to construct a list of guidelines on good practices in the field of political finance and, based on the reports produced by the Group of States Against Corruption, identifies how France, Germany, and the United Kingdom can still improve their political finance regimes.

Finally, it is important to stress that the information on political finance regulations presented and analyzed here is the most recent. Only the latest versions of legislation on the political finance were consulted, and thanks to the cooperation with the International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance (IDEA), it was possible to explore the yet unpublished but recently (the year 2018) updated data their experts collected on France, Germany, and the United Kingdom.

#### **Chapter 1. Political Parties**

#### 1.1. Defining Political Party

What is a political party? The answers political scientists give to this seemingly simple question varied over time. In fact, there is a lack of consensus within the political science community on a single definition of a political party. This is because defining a political party is not so much an objective, but rather, a normative task. As longs as political scientists diverge in their views on what parties should be, the answers they give to the question of what they are will remain controversial. Notwithstanding, many have attempted to define a party.

Emphasizing party's ideological roots political theorist Edmund Burke (1770) defined a party as a "body of men united, for promoting by their joint endeavors the national interest, upon some particular principle in which they are all agreed" (p. 110). Relying on parties as tools for accessing a political office, Leon D. Epstein (1980) defines a party as "any group, however loosely organized, seeking to elect government officeholders under a given label" (p. 9). William N. Chambers (1967) in his definition stresses parties' mediating functions aimed at organizing and simplifying voter choices. Hence, a political party for Chambers is

a relatively durable social formation which seeks offices or power in government, exhibits a structure or organization which links leaders at the centers of government to a significant popular following in the political arena and its local enclaves, and generates in-group perspectives or at least symbols of identification or loyalty. (as cited in Hoadley, 1986, p. 16)

Robert Huckshorn (1984) provides a pragmatic and often-cited definition of a political party as "an autonomous group of citizens having the purpose of making nominations and contesting elections in hope of gaining control over governmental power through the capture of public offices and the organization of the government" (as cited in Katz, 2017, p. 208). This definition according to Katz (2017) can be broken down into five elements. The first element, also found in Epstein's definition, concerns the *objective of parties*, i.e. gaining access to a political office. The second element, also implicit in Chambers' definition, concerns the *methods*, i.e. parties make nominations, contest elections, and organize the government. The third element, somehow common to Burke's definition, is *competition*, i.e. parties compete for the right to be in office and pursue their programs. The fourth element is

that groups of citizens are *autonomous*. Finally, the fifth element, which to some extent can be found in all of the above-mentioned definitions, is a certain level of *organization* that is crucial to a political party.

In the early 1950s, political scientists devised the *tripod model* for explaining what political parties are. Political parties, the thinking runs, are supported by three legs: *party in the electorate*, *party organization*, and *party in government* (White & Kerbel, 2017).

Party in the electorate is a reference to those who identify themselves with a party. This can mean simply psychologically attaching oneself to a particular party or being an actively participating and fee-paying member. Party organization is a reference to the party bureaucracy and apparatus. It covers party's physical assets, collective activities, and regulations. Party in government is a reference to those who hold a governmental office under a party label. Subsequently, a fourth leg was introduced by Paul S. Herrnson (1988), party in the campaign, which refers to the party's role in coordinating and financing election campaign activities.

Additionally, political scientists have proposed two important party paradigms: the *responsible parties model* and the *rational-efficient model*.

The responsible parties model, as articulated in the report produced by the American Political Science Association's Committee on Political Parties (APSA, 1950), advocates that "An effective party system requires, first, that the parties are able to bring forth programs to which they commit themselves and, second, that the parties possess sufficient internal cohesion to carry out these programs" (pp. 17-18). According to White (2006), there are three reasons why it matters to achieve party unity around a coherent set of ideas. First, it provides voters clear electoral choices. Secondly, it enables the winning party to effectively claim a mandate for governing. Finally, it makes the party into a likely instrument for voters to use for the purpose of making a legal revolution. Additionally, the responsible parties model envisions the opposition party as a vibrant gatekeeper for accountability, that keeps the party in power in check, "developing, defining and presenting the policy alternatives which are necessary for a true choice in reaching public decisions" (APSA, 1950, p. 18).

The rational-efficient model advocated by Anthony Downs (1957) puts the parties' electoral activities above nearly all other party functions with the ultimate goal of winning elections

and consequently securing patronage jobs and controlling the government. From this perspective, there is no formal party membership, party's organizational structure consists of a cadre of political entrepreneurs, centralization and efficiency are stressed, there is little organizational continuity after the winning, and elected officials are free to do what they wish, provided their activities increase the chances of winning the subsequent election (White, 2006).

Both models to some extent are based on the idea that political parties are essential to successful governing. Political scientist Elmer E. Schattschneider (1942) is often quoted for writing that "political parties created modern democracy and modern democracy is unthinkable save in terms of the parties" (as cited in Katz, 2006, p. 34). Indeed, most political scientists today would agree with this statement. Parties are considered to be a key element for the effective working of a representative government in a free country. They bring citizens together, enable them to productively participate in politics, provide continuity, encourage discussions on important issues, and ensure accountability.

#### 1.2. Origins of Modern Political Parties

It is hard to produce a, so to speak, birth certificate of a party. What political scientists can observe is that party-based politics was a 19th-century innovation. Even though parties existed before, they were quite loose groupings until the 19<sup>th</sup> century. The term "party" itself, particularly in continental Europe, was interchangeable with the term "faction". Factions were perceived in a negative sense, and the term was used to describe the unwanted divisions around ideas or interests which endangered secular and religious order. Such groups were considered to be self-serving and acting at the expense of public welfare. Hence, anti-party biases prevailed in many countries. This attitude, however, gradually changed in much of Europe during the 19<sup>th</sup> century, putting parties in the center of politics. This revolution is linked to two major political developments of the 19<sup>th</sup> century related to institutional democratization: the transfer of political power to legislatures, and the expansion of the electorate (Scarrow, 2006).

These two developments did not affect western Europe simultaneously. In fact, even their sequence varied broadly, and it is hard to emphasize the priority of one event over the other. Hence, there is no single explanation for why parties emerged when they did. What is possible is to divide the western European states into three categories: the countries where

parliamentarization came first and was followed by the expansion of the electorate, as it happened in the United Kingdom, Italy, and Belgium; those counties where the creation of a large electorate preceded parliamentarization, for example in Germany, Denmark, and France; and those where these two developments occurred somewhat simultaneously as in Finland and Switzerland (Table 1.2A) (Scarrow, 2006, p.18).

Therefore, it is either the increase in legislative sovereignty that made parties more important, as prioritized by Sartori (1976), or the expanding franchise that stimulated parties, as emphasized by Epstein (1980), or in rare cases where the two developments occurred more or less simultaneously – both.

The difference in the timing of political parties' development can additionally be explained by the existence of specific institutional constraints in some western European states. Various legal measures maintained throughout the 19<sup>th</sup> century limited the right to free assembly, association, and speech, discouraging and inhibiting party formation as the result (Scarrow, 2006).

Germany is a good case in point. With the adaptation of so-called *Carlsbad decrees* in 1819, the nationalist fraternities were banned, university professors with liberal views fired, and strict political censorship throughout the states established (Lodewyckx, 1941, p. 891; Williamson, 2000, p. 87). The press was further restricted in 1832 with the passage of the so-called *Six Acts* and *Ten Articles*, that also banned political associations, demonstrations, and the acts of wearing of political colors and flying of political flags (Goldstein, 2009, p. 149). Even after direct censorship laws were abolished by 1850, the states continued to use a mix of restrictive legal tools to suppress the unsympathetic press. In 1878, for instance, anti-socialist legislation banned socialist or communist publications (Ruud, 1979, pp. 524-5). Furthermore, until 1899 cross-regional links between parties were forbidden, and until 1908 political associations were obliged to notify authorities about their public meetings (Scarrow, 2006, p. 20).

The German case additionally illustrates why certain types of parties developed later than others. Nevertheless, thanks to the above described organizational incentives as well as disincentives, the 19<sup>th</sup> century became the birth time of party politics in western Europe.

#### 1.3. Functions of Political Parties in Modern Democracy

The ability of countries to develop strong party organizations has long been used by political scientists as an indicator of democratic development (White, 2006, p.7). Yet, what is the role of parties in this process in modern democracies?

Before answering this question, it is important to point out that unlike political science that recognizes the importance of political parties for democracies, political philosophy generally paints a rather negative picture of parties, roughly similar to that of the above-discussed understanding on factions in a society, i.e. factions are united groups of citizens adverse to the rights of other citizens (Rosenblum, 2010, p. 3; Madison, as cited in Epstein, 1986, p. 64). Additionally, the roles assigned to parties can vary considerably in different theories of democracy (Katz, 2006). Democracy generally means a rule by the people, and specifically, democracy "consists in an institutional arrangement for making binding political decisions in ways that are responsive to the views of the public" (Johnson, 2006, p. 47). Katz (2006) rightfully notes that "No discussion of contemporary democracy can ignore the fact that modern democracy necessarily is representative democracy" (p. 42). A representative democracy is "A form of government where the powers of the sovereignty are delegated to a body of men, elected from time to time, who exercise them for the benefit of the whole nation (Black, 1995, p. 1021).

According to this theory of democracy, political parties are seen as legitimate institutions that play a crucial role in the process of representation, ensuring that preferences of citizens are reflected in government policy. Martin Ebeling (2016) provides a deep account of this process. Ebeling notes "the multidimensional complexity of the task of advancing the justice of modern societies" (p. 634). He sees political parties as important agents that help citizens cope with this task. They do it in two dimensions, Ebeling proposes: normative and epistemic.

First, political parties act as institutions of collective moral deliberation. In this way, their aim is to arrive at a sufficiently coherent conception of justice rather than an assemblage of moral commitments. Ebeling explains that political parties are in unique possession of the mechanism that makes this plausible: within their structures "epistemic labor is done by many; members work together in a collective process to produce party programs that reflect and give shape to the core normative commitments of their supporters" (p. 635). This

mechanism reduces the complexity of the task along the normative dimensions, easing the cognitive burden that otherwise is placed entirely on individual citizens.

Secondly, Ebeling suggests that political parties have a supreme mechanism for generating political expertise, which makes them into vital instruments of collective reasoning. Parties are able to integrate expert knowledge from different disciplines into their policy proposals, thus, harvesting "the diverse cognitive resources of a pluralistic society" (p. 636). Furthermore, parties structure their decision process in layers, which ensures that policy proposals are integrated in tune with a sufficiently coherent concept of justice. As a result, political parties reach a sufficiently specific vision of a just society, reducing the complexity of the task along epistemic dimensions.

Therefore, Ebeling claims that in modern democracies parties act as collective epistemic agents and occupy a unique position in the institutional landscape because of their ability "to translate the abstract value judgments of citizens into a sufficiently coherent and sufficiently specific conception of justice" (p. 363). It is then the task for voters to decide which party's platform in their own judgment advances the justice of society best and cast their vote. In this way, all citizens equally benefit from parties' political expertise.

To add to this idea, Manin (1987) suggests that citizens do not necessarily always know what they want when it comes to political policies. Hence, it is the task of parties to not only produce policies but also educate the voters on the solutions and alternatives – "enlighten them about their needs" (p. 356).

Of course, parties are tasked with a multitude of additional functions. Traditional functions of political parties include representation, legislation, and government formation (Ladrech, 2002). Some parties take on more functions for themselves, for example, they provide accountability, recruit political personnel, mobilize the electorate, organize public debates, etc., some focus on less.

Katz (2014) highlights four major categories of party functions: coordination, recruitment, contesting elections, and representation. A major function that parties perform is **coordination**. Parties coordinate within government, society, and between society and government. Within government parties coordinate between different levels of government, such as national or regional; act as a bridge between legislative and executive branches;

coordinate parliamentary agenda and various committee formations. Within society, political parties act as organizations that structure and channel the political activity of citizens. In this sense, citizens can use political parties as the means to behave cooperatively to secure benefits for themselves by solving problems of collective choice. The party can reduce information costs for citizens, provide space for discussion and venues for political education. Finally, parties link concerned party groups of citizens on the ground with the like-minded party officials in the public office (Katz, 2014; Hershey, 2006).

Parties are entrusted with the task of **recruiting** leaders to various levels of elected office and a wide range of patronage positions in appointed office, selecting candidates for elections, and integrating new and politically interested citizens into the political and party system. Some of the ways parties may recruit candidates in are through the establishment of social networks, training interested citizens in civic skills, and passing on their organizational experience (Hershey, 2006; Norris, 2006).

Parties then provide candidates for elections and **run electoral campaigns**. When citizens are asked to choose among various parties and/or individual candidates, party affiliation can help citizens to draw inferences about the candidates' characteristics, ideology, and policy stands. This tactic can be considered rational and cost-reducing, resulting in a higher probability that citizens will turn out for the vote. When nominating candidates, parties may employ a screening process governed by state law and/or party formal rules. For example, individuals with a criminal conviction or bankrupt individuals will not be allowed to run for office if the law demands so; or parties may have voluntary gender quotas for candidates or interview requirements. After the nominations are complete, parties will work to maximize their candidates' chances of winning by providing them with help and resources such as money or campaign expertise, develop policy programs. At the same time, parties stimulate citizens to participate in elections and vote for their candidates; the more citizens parties are able to mobilize, the greater are the chances for their candidates to win the election, and consequently, give party legitimacy in government (Katz, 2014; Hershey, 2006; Norris, 2006).

Parties serve as agents of the people or their **representatives**. Parties speak on behalf of their supporters in government, media, and other arenas. They are able to perform such a task better since party workers have the time, experience, and resources that common citizens may not have (Katz, 2014).

States vary significantly in how they employ mechanisms of representation and participation. The rules governing these mechanisms may affect and determine who is eligible to vote, as well as when and how to vote, i.e. voting procedures. Legal and formal mechanisms that "translate votes into control over political offices and shares of political power" constitute electoral systems (Orvis & Drogus, 2011, p. 312). Electoral systems can be classified in different ways. It is common to distinguish between three main types of electoral system: the majority, proportional representation (PR), and mixed, or semi-proportional systems.

First-past-the-post (FPTP) is a typical example of a majority system. Under the rules of the FPTP individual candidates are elected in *single-member districts* or SMDs, meaning that each district has one representative only. In order to win, a candidate must obtain the *plurality* of votes, that is most votes, but not necessarily the majority of votes. This system can be modified to require an absolute majority of votes (50 percent plus one) for a victory. FPTP uses a candidate ballot structure, according to which electors express support for the parties indirectly since they vote for their preferred candidate, and not the party. Another example of a majority system is an alternative vote (AV). Just as in FPTP system voters cast their ballots for candidates running in single-member districts, yet unlike in FPTP system, here voters instead of picking one candidate, rank all candidates in order of their preference. As the result "the first-place votes for the candidate with the least votes in a district are reallocated to those voters' second-choice candidates. This continues until one candidate has gained a majority of the votes for the district." (Orvis & Drogus, 2011, p. 318). One more example is the tworound system (TRS). According to this system, the election takes place in two rounds. It is very common to use the FPTP system for the first round. A candidate may be required to receive an absolute majority or cross a certain threshold in order to win. In the case when no candidate obtains the necessary percentage of votes a second round is held between the two highest vote winners or all the candidates that received a certain percentage of votes in the previous round. Whoever wins the second round then, wins the election (Norris, 2006; Electoral Systems, n.d.).

A **proportional representation** system assigns seats to parties in a proportional way, i.e. each party gets the share of seats that matches the share of votes it received. There are multiple representatives for each district (*multimember district*). Often, parties have to pass an electoral threshold before they can claim seats in the parliament. PR uses a *preference ballot* or a *party ballot* structure depending on the type of the PR system, i.e. *open-list* or *closed-list* 

proportional representation accordingly. Under the open-list PR, voters are presented with a list of party candidates, and they may express their preference for a party or one or several particular candidates on the list. The total number of votes all the party candidates receive determines the number of seats the party is assigned. Top party candidates are then awarded the seats. Under the closed-list PR, parties present voters with the lists of already ranked party candidates. Even though voters see who the candidates are, they may express their preference for the party only and not individual candidates. The number of votes the party receives determines the number of seats it takes in the parliament. Similar to the open-list structure, the seats are then awarded to the top candidates (Norris, 2006; Electoral Systems, n.d.).

Some countries use a hybrid of the majority and PR systems, a so-called **mixed or semi-proportional system**. In such a system, voters cast a so-called *dual ballot*, i.e. a separate ballot for a candidate in single-member districts and another for a party list in multimember districts. First, the candidate who receives the plurality of votes wins the district's seat. Additional party candidates are then added to the Parliament based on the proportional share of the party list vote (Orvis & Drogus, 2011; Norris, 2006; Electoral Systems, n.d.).

Each system can have its advantages and disadvantages, consequences, and effects. Additionally, there are other factors such as, for example, *district magnitude* (the number of seats assigned to an electoral district), or *malapportionment* (the situation when single-member districts significantly vary in the number of eligible voters belonging to them) that can influence the final composition of the parliament and the country's party system (Taagepera, 2009). Four types of party systems can be distinguished: *dominant*, *two-party*, *two-and-a-half*, and *multiparty system*. In a dominant party system, the same party tends to win every election, even though multiple parties exist. Similarly, multiple parties run their candidates in a two-party system, but only two parties are able to win enough votes to govern. When two parties win most votes, but neither receives the majority, a third party is needed in order for one of the large parties to align with and form a coalition. Such a system is termed a two-and-a-half party system. Finally, a multiparty system means that several parties receive a high number of votes and form a legislative majority (Orvis & Drogus, 2011).

#### 1.4. Models of Party Organization and Finance

Katz (2014) identifies five main types of party models, i.e. *elite*, *caucus or cadre party*, *mass party*, *catch-all party*, *cartel party*, and *business firm party*. Hopkin (2004), additionally, provides an insightful commentary on the party financing strategies.

According to Katz (2014), the earliest among these models was the so-called *elite*, *caucus or cadre party*, which existed in the period between 1860 and 1920. These parties developed in European parliaments in the period when suffrage was mostly restricted. They had minimal organizational structure, claimed to represent national interest, and only higher echelons of society were their members, who also financed the party out of their personal wealth and connections (Krouwel, 2006).

The second type, the *mass parties*, appeared prior to the 1950s and had an extra-parliamentary origin. Such parties have an extensive organizational structure with local branches and a central office. They aim to represent the interest of their members, who often belong to the same social class and/or an organization, for example, a trade union. In this model, the party is mainly funded through membership fees and donations by a large number of the party's affiliates (Katz, 2014). Jonathan Hopkin (2004) argues, that through the lens of the political economy approach this model is unsustainable. Hopkin explains that in such a model, party organization and political benefits it achieves are essentially collective goods. This implies that the collective action problem is central to this model, i.e. individuals will free-ride, meaning that it is possible for them to refuse to contribute to the party and participate in its activities, yet equally receive the collective goods that the party produces. Hopkin recognizes the fact that genuine mass parties are possible, and their existence is well-documented, yet citing Wilson (1973), Fisher (1999), and Seyd and Whiteley (1992), he argues their members are motivated by solidarity-type incentives, not the material incentives. Such non-material incentives in the long-run cannot maintain political organizations since there will be a point when members will realize just how little difference their contributions make and ultimately abandon their involvement.

In the 1950s some mass parties evolved into so-called *catch-all-parties*. Such parties can maintain an extensive organizational structure and a large number of members, yet, unlike in mass parties, here party's members and the central office are subordinate to the party in public office. The catch-all party is also less ideological than a mass party, it pays greater attention to

contesting elections and attempts to reach across the board for voters and resources. It relies heavily on professionals who are able to effectively perform campaign activities using the power of modern technologies and marketing techniques. Additionally, instead of being financed through membership fees, catch-all-parties are funded by interest groups and individuals (Katz, 2014). Hopkin (2004) identifies two broad financing strategies that can be employed in such a case: the *externally financed elite party* and *self-financing elite party* model.

In the externally financed elite party model it is possible for a party to fund itself through 'selling' policies i.e., party's political office holders exploit their role as decision-makers by influencing policies that have significant economic implications for particular beneficiaries, whether they are individuals or companies, who then, in turn, finance the party's campaigns. Such selling of policies can be performed both legally and illegally. Such relations between elected politicians and political donors are rather common in the United States and have been referred to as a 'checkbook democracy' by Darrell West (2000). In most of Western Europe, limits on private campaign contributions are far more restrictive, which sometimes can lead to less transparency (Koole, 2001, van Biezen and Nassmacher, 2001, as cited in Hopkin, 2004, p. 633). This model, like the mass party model, has its obvious weaknesses as well. According to Hopkin, in the event when illegal selling of policies becomes public, there is a risk of loss of electoral support and consequently financial support.

Under certain conditions, an externally financed elite party can become self-financing. This happens when the party possesses both a strong private interest in particular political outcomes and the resources needed to achieve them. The power in such a party is typically concentrated in the leadership, who frequently pushes for laws to impede investigations into their business practices. According to Hopkin (2004, pp. 634-635), such parties are rare in Western Europe, yet their existence is known.

The fourth type of party organization identified by Katz (2014) is a *cartel party*. In the 1970s some already existing parties implemented several changes in their structure and organization trying to cope with the negative consequences of declining membership levels, increasing public debts, and cognitive mobilization. In the cartel model, parties increase formal powers of its members in public office and rely heavily on professional expertise and consultants. Parties agree to continue exploiting state funds through the system of public financing for political parties both when in government and opposition, mostly allocating resources in a

way that mirrors voters preferences in an election (Hopkin, 2004). This strategy allows them to protect themselves from electoral risks, maintain territorial structures, and makes them in a way dependent on the state and agencies of the state rather than of society. All Western states to some extent have adopted this model (Nassmacher, 2001, as cited in Hopkin, 2004, p. 635).

Another model of party finance that relies on the exploitation of state resources is called *the clientelistic mass party model*. Here, state resources such as state jobs, public housing and contracts can be distributed to citizens to encourage them to become party members, as the result creating a mass party membership and stable constituencies. This approach to party funding and organization was commonly implemented in the previous century in the United States, Latin America, and Mediterranean Europe due to the presence of certain favorable conditions, i.e. the underdeveloped state bureaucracy and high levels of public spending. In current West Europe, this strategy, according to Hopkin (2004), is unlikely to succeed alone, due to the absence of these conditions.

The fifth type is the *business firm party* organization model. This is a relatively new type of party that originated from the private initiative of political entrepreneurs in the 1990s. Such a party has a minimal organizational structure, similar to a structure of a commercial company, and minimal membership. It is essentially owned by a business or a particular individual and exists to mobilize short-term electoral support for its leader before the elections and push for his or her personal business interests and some popular issues while in the government. It is financed by corporate resources in a way corresponding to the self-financing elite party model discussed above (Katz, 2014; Krouwel, 2006).

#### 1.5. Parties and Political Campaigns

The nature of political campaigns has been changing over time. Among other things, the campaign preparation period has been becoming longer, the process is now more centrally coordinated and professionalized, campaigns are becoming more technologically driven, persuasive, and targeted at particular voters. David M. Farrell (2006) characterizes these changes in terms of four 'Ts', i.e. technology, technicians, techniques, and terrain or campaign environment. According to Farrell (2006), the developments in the first three 'Ts' have affected the organizational dynamics of political parties; in the last 'T' – their campaign communications strategies.

In terms of the organizational dynamics, parties now tend to establish dedicated full-time campaign departments, hire campaign consultants and agencies, recruit volunteers, and focus greatly on party leaders in their campaigns. Such developments reflect the changing nature of modern campaigns, i.e. image and style come before substance and policies. Another important impact is the increasing campaign expenditures by parties. Some countries try to decrease or stabilize them by passing restrictive spending legislation, in some states the increase is mainly a reflection of the inflation, yet in most cases it is the direct result of the growing expenses of the modern campaigns, which is to some extent, facilitated by the increase in the role of campaign fundraising and access to state funds.

With the developments in the campaign environment, parties were forced to adapt and strive harder to win votes. Today, parties rely heavily on pooling, focus groups, and surveys in search of what voters want, and market themselves accordingly. Parties are also very cautious about how they are portrayed in the media, i.e. they constantly, and not just during the campaign period, try to maximize positive coverage on them, and employ targeting techniques, whether it is appearing on particular TV shows, airing commercials, involving direct mail and/or the Internet, to appeal to voters.

#### 1.6. Party Law

Political parties are the engines of the political process in modern democracies, they possess political power and receive privileges from the state. Yet, parties are not omnipotent, and their activities are regulated. *Party law* can be defined as the total body of law that regulates and affects the existence of political parties. It may address such issues as party recognition, freedom to create parties, the process to outlaw parties, access to public resources, campaign behavior, name protection, etc. These laws can be derived directly from the constitutional law, or indirectly through electoral, campaign, parliamentary laws, laws that regulate financial activities and voluntary organizations, etc. One may talk about such laws by dividing them into three categories: laws that regulate party-state relations, inter-party relations, and intraparty relations (Müller & Sieberer, 2006).

The first set of laws, **laws that regulate party-state relations**, deals with a variety of issues. For instance, as mentioned above, parties may enjoy access to state resources or specific freedoms. In practice, it implies that a party is somehow (formally or de facto) recognized and authorized by the state. This authorization process is governed by laws, which often impose

detailed criteria, a threshold of authorization so to speak, that parties must fulfill in order to become a party in the legal sense and enjoy the relevant benefits. Such constitutional formal recognition is common for countries with the history of one-party dictatorships; the states with a long democratic tradition, on the other hand, tend to incorporate parties into the legal order rather loosely. It is common for parties to be organized in the form of private associations, that sometimes possess a legal personality since most states do not require any special registration. The countries that do require formal registration may make this process demanding or rather easy. In the former case, the government can be very influential in the process of foundation of new parties. Sometimes the state can even outlaw a private association or a political party it deems unconstitutional and/or anti-democratic. Such power, of course, risks to be abused, and it is generally accepted that this right should be strictly restricted, and incumbents should not have a say in the process, since they may use the power to eliminate competitors and not to protect democracy (Müller & Sieberer, 2006).

A major example of **inter-party laws** is those dealing with party competition. Generally, before parties are eligible to contest an election they require some kind of an authorization, for instance, to pass a particular legal threshold to demonstrate a level of voter support before they can enter a race. The implication here is that a government with too many parties in it will be unstable, lacking in political problem-solving capacity, and thus damaging for democracy. Moreover, in some countries parties play an important role in the electoral process and only they can nominate candidates, while in others individual candidates may have an equally easy access, usually, it involves paying a (non)refundable financial deposit and collecting a certain number of signatures. Yet, often, parties that are already in the parliament may be exempt from such requirements. Countries also have laws that give parties free access to the media, either equally or in proportion to their size in the parliament; and in some cases, free media and some public funding are available even to the parties not represented in the parliament. Another set of laws deals with parties' rights and conduct in parliament. For instance, the state can regulate how parliamentary party groups (PPGs) may be formed, how they are to be financed from public funds, and what resources, e.g. the number of staff, are available to individual MPs (Müller & Sieberer, 2006).

In terms of **intra-party laws**, they can require parties to be internally democratic and set some standards, but generally, parties are left to regulate themselves according to their statutes. Occasionally, there are party laws that ensure party cohesion, i.e. tie elected MPs to

the party label. For instance, party laws may provide for an automatic resignation of party defectors, or restrict their ability to form new parties, access to parliamentary resources and instruments (Müller & Sieberer, 2006).

#### **Chapter 2. Political Finance**

#### 2.1. Ways to Regulate Party Finance

The ways in which countries regulate party financing vary significantly. Yet, it is possible to talk about four main regulatory areas, i.e. **donation bans and limits**, **spending bans and limits**, **public funding**, and **financial reporting** (Table 2.1A).

**Donation bans and limits** refer to the situation when the state regulates party finance by imposing restrictions on who has the right to contribute financially to political parties and candidates, how large such contributions may be and in what form they are given, and how often one may donate. Generally, the aim of such bans is to stop completely donations that are considered damaging to democracy. The most common ban concerns the donations from public or semi-public entities to prevent the abuse of state resources. It is also very common for regulators to ban foreign entities from donating in order to avoid foreign influences (Figure 2.1A). Donations from anonymous sources are typically banned to promote and ensure transparency (Figure 2.1B). Yet, some countries still allow such donations to protect donors' privacy. Similarly, indirect donations may be banned for the sake of transparency. To ensure that parties and candidates remain independent from special organized interests and limit the risk of quid pro quo contributions, donations from corporations and/or trade unions may be banned. Additionally, regulators impose limits on how large the donations from eligible donors can be, or how often they can donate. The purpose of donation limits is to reduce the influence of political donors on political parties and/or candidates and ultimately, political process (Ohman, 2014, pp. 21-22).

Banning and limiting spending is way less common than donating (Figure 2.1C). Yet, two types of spending are banned almost everywhere in the world, i.e. vote buying and using public resources for partisan purposes. Occasionally, countries ban paid media advertising, but other than that this instrument is rarely used. Countries, however, do limit the amount of money candidates and parties are allowed to spend campaigning. The rationale here is twofold. On the one hand, imposing limits on campaign spending can help to reduce the advantage of those parties and candidates that have significant access to money, for example, those who are able to finance themselves out of personal funds. On the other hand, extremely high campaign spending levels may be considered morally wrong in certain circumstances,

and ultimately reduce public confidence in politicians. Still, the effectiveness of spending limits is arguable. For instance, the definition of spending varies across countries and may be either rather inclusive or quite exclusive, i.e. what constitutes spending, and what not. Is there a time limit on spending and whether it is adequate to achieve its purpose? What if a party is able to raise a significant amount of money in small donations, which indicates a wide support in society, but is not able to spend it? Some countries explicitly encourage small donations by providing tax benefits to donors such as *tax deductions* or *tax credits* (Nassmacher, 2006). In practice, it means that donors may either subtract the donated amount from their taxable income (tax deduction), claim a part of the donated amount against their income tax liability (tax credits) (Nassmacher, 2003b, p. 15). In such a case limits on donations, not spending, may be more appropriate. Moreover, if the sum of money that candidates and parties are able to spend is fixed, this may be problematic provided that it does not account for inflation and/or the size of the electoral district. Also, should spending limits be imposed on so-called *third parties*, i.e. actors that are neither political parties nor candidates? All of these factors are vital in determining the appropriate level of spending limits (Ohman, 2014, pp. 26-28).

To ensure that parties have the appropriate resources to reach the electorate, countries may provide them with access to **public funds** (Figure 2.1D, Table 2.1B). According to Ohman (2014), this, in turn, can promote pluralism and give the electorate a wider choice of parties and policies. There are at least three other reasons why it may be a good idea to provide parties and candidates with public funds. Just as with the limits on donations and/or spending it can promote equality among the rich and the poor candidates. It is noteworthy, that in this case the provision of public funds should be accompanied by the legislation on spending and donating limits, since, otherwise, it will not decrease the absolute difference between the political forces. Secondly, public funds may stimulate 'good behavior' in parties and candidates, i.e. to avoid the risk of not having access to public money, parties and candidates will comply with other rules on spending, reporting, promoting gender equality, etc. Thirdly, these funds may help to reduce the influence of interested money from big donors in politics (Ohman, 2014, pp. 22-26).

There are two types of public funding, i.e. it can be either *direct* or *indirect*. Direct funds are simply providing money to parties, candidates or to both. Indirect funds come in the form of free or subsidized goods and services, and they are an easier burden on the taxpayers. For instance, it is very common for the state to provide parries with free time on state-owned

media stations or oblige privately owned media to offer candidates free airtime. In some countries, parties may be entitled to free or discounted mailing, free use of public spaces and buildings for campaigning activities and meetings, free billboard space, etc. (Nassmacher, 2006). While the use of the indirect funds is easier to monitor, such funds are not necessarily helpful for reaching voters (Ohman, 2014).

Ohman (2014) notes, that when it comes to public funding eligibility is an important issue regulators should consider, i.e. who may be qualified to receive such funds. Clearly, giving money to everyone may be wasteful, for example in the instances when parties decide to run for office just to get the funds, or when candidates with no actual popular support receive money for running. Hence, it is very common for countries to apply some sort of a threshold for getting public funding, such as proving that a party has popular support, normally by having a certain share of votes and/or seats won in the previous election. Parties may also need to prove that they participate in elections actively, i.e. present a certain number of candidates. Importantly, setting such a threshold high may make it rather difficult for new political forces to compete in elections.

Additionally, public funds may be allocated in various ways among the eligible actors. Here again, according to Ohman (2014), giving every eligible party the same amount of money may be unwise and careless, since it may disregard the voters' voices and lead to party fragmentation. Instead, parties frequently receive funds proportionately, i.e. an amount for every vote or seat won. Yet, this solution is not perfect either, since it may result in the large governmental party receiving most of the money. Alternatively, in some countries parties and candidates may opt-in for the so-called matching funds. This system is rather uncommon, but typically, the government will match fully or partially every donation received by a candidate. The system can encourage and reward parties and actors who are able to mobilize a strong support among small donors. The downside to this method is that it may instead reward parties with extensive business contacts. Hence, it is common for countries to use these ways in combination.

Three more issues pointed out by Ohman (2014) are worth addressing here. The timing of distribution of public funds is also important to consider. Some countries distribute such funds regularly, which can help to support party's day to day activities. Sometimes, parties get the money after an election, which, if given in proportion to the results, indicates current popularity better than when money is given before an election based on the results of the

previous election, which may no longer be relevant. Secondly, the amount of money, if too little, will have no effect; yet, if too high, it may lead to parties becoming dependent on the state and disconnect them from the public (Figure 2.1E). Finally, as it was already mentioned above, money can come with strings attached, or in other words, public funds provided to parties may be earmarked for particular activities, for instance, for campaigns only, or for spending on research or promotion of gender equality (pp. 22-26).

The last, but not least way to regulate party finance is **financial reporting**, i.e. obliging political actors to disclose information about how they raise and spend their money to enhance transparency, facilitate oversight, prevent potential conflicts of interest, and allow the public to judge the independence of political actors and candidates and how wisely they spend the money. The use of this mechanism is widespread; however, the exact requirements and information disclosed may vary significantly. Depending on the laws on frequency and timing, countries may require the submission of regular reports, campaign reports, or both. Secondly, in some countries, only parties are required to submit such reports, but candidates and/or third parties may also have to follow this practice. Thirdly, there is the issue of what information needs to be reported. Typically, income, spending, assets, and debts are the cornerstones of such reports. There are several controversies associated with the disclosure of the above categories. For instance, often such data for regional and local party organizations does not get reported. Additionally, there is the question of whether the donor's identity must be revealed. On the one hand, it is in the public interest to know who is backing what parties. On the other hand, based on the right to a secret ballot, donors should be able to remain private. Countries try to solve this controversy in different ways. In the effort to balance transparency and privacy, only the donors that make contributions above a certain amount must be disclosed in the reports. It is also a custom to distinguish between individual and corporate donors and apply different reporting requirements for them, such as defining a different threshold for the amounts that have to be disclosed. Moreover, what donor's information needs to be disclosed varies, i.e. whether the amount donated, the address of the donor, his or her ID number, occupation, the date of the donation, etc. should be disclosed. Finally what information is made public also depends. In some countries these reports are kept secret; some publish incomprehensive summaries, yet some provide full, timely and accurate information in an easily searchable way to guarantee maximum transparency (Nassmacher, 2006; Ohman, 2014).

Nassmacher (2003b) additionally categorizes regulatory policies into four main options, i.e. the autonomy, transparency, advocacy, and the diversified regulation option. The autonomy option emphasizes parties' entitlement to the "unregulated privacy of their internal organization and financial transactions" (p. 10). It assumes that the state should not interfere in democratic politics since it may endanger the liberty and the freedoms of opinion and expression for people and voluntary organizations, and consequently the principle of free, fair, and competitive elections. The transparency option assumes that certain private money raising sources may be dangerous, and stresses the fact that people have the right to know how parties raise and spend their money; hence, parties should disclose the details of such activities. The advocacy option goes even further than the transparency option and, based on the assumption that transparency alone cannot establish a level playing field for all competing political actors, advocates the implementation of bans and limits, as well as the creation of a public agency to monitor and enforce the political finance rules. Finally, the diversified regulation option advocates a "carefully designed policy mix of benign neglect, precise regulation, public incentives and occasional sanctions" (p. 12), consisting of four major elements, i.e. transparency, encouragement, public support, and supervision (p. 13).

#### 2.2. Challenges with Political Finance

Imposing regulations on the party finance is crucial for advancing the rule of law and principles of democracy (Piccio, 2014). Unfortunately, such regulations have not always managed to solve some of the underlying problems with political financing (Table 2.2A). Even though the current challenges are not identical in different European countries, there are general issues in common.

The first major problem still hunting Europe is **political corruption**. Political scandals involving illicit financial practices, abuse of government funds, illegal donations, etc. undermine democratic values and present a major challenge especially in some European states. At present, 43 percent of Europeans believe that corruption has increased in the period between 2013 and 2017. Although this number has fallen by seven percent since 2013 and varies significantly among different countries, it suggests that financial regulations have not been able to completely achieve the aim of combatting corruption (European Commission, 2014; European Commission, 2017). Yet, the relationship between political finance regulations and political corruption is difficult to establish, and if not carefully drafted, such

regulations may instead of foiling corruption have the opposite effect and motivate politicians to become even more sophisticated in hiding their corrupt practices (Piccio, 2014).

The second challenge is the **unequal access to resources** by political parties and candidates. Some parties by their nature are capable of raising more money than others. If financial regulations allow unrestricted amounts of money in politics, it may result in skewed competition during the elections, and undermine the principle of one person, one vote. Moreover, incumbents possess resources not available to their opponents. They may exploit their position further and abuse state resources during the re-election bids if financial and campaign regulations are not effective enough to prevent this practice (Nassmacher, 2014).

Such unequal access to resources may be matched by the provision of public funds to candidates and parties. These funds can keep the party system stable and ensure parties' survival in the face of the growing costs of politics. Yet, this leads to the third problem, i.e. the growing **dependency on the generous public funding** system. If not regulated sufficiently such dependency may lead to loosening linkages between political parties and society (Piccio, 2014).

The fourth problem is the **third-party campaigning**, i.e. individuals, organizations and interest groups spending their money in order to influence election campaigns. If third-party spending is not properly regulated it may result in vast sums of interested money present in politics and lower transparency (Nassmacher, 2014).

The fifth problem in the region is the **gender inequality**, i.e. the unproportionate number of women in political life and decision making and the lack of political finance mechanisms capable of changing this situation (Piccio, 2014).

Finally, the existence of political finance regulations does not mean that political actors will obey the rules and not exploit the loopholes still present in such legislation. Few organs are empowered to monitor and enforce political finance regulations' adequate implementation, financial audits often lack investigative power, and the cooperation between the auditing and investigative authorities is rather weak (Piccio, 2014, p. 209).

# 2.3. Rules for Enforcing Political Finance Regulations

Political finance regulations on how candidates and parties are allowed to raise and spend money cannot guarantee that everyone will respect the rules. A lot depends on the willingness of the actors involved in this process to moderate their activities, and, likewise importantly, on the effective enforcement mechanisms built into the regulatory framework.

Not all regulations are easily enforceable. For instance, it can be rather simple to monitor spending on TV advertising by parties and candidates by establishing strict airtime limits. On the other hand, monitoring donation limits and their proper disclosure or ensuring that corporate funds are not flowing into politics can be notoriously difficult since donations can be made in secret or laundered via private individuals and other otherwise legal channels. Hence, many states require political parties to keep and regularly submit records on the contributions they receive (Figure 2.3A). Sometimes, such records must be made public (Nassmacher, 2006).

In general, states tend to empower different administrative bodies, public authorities, or special agencies to be responsible for the enforcement of political finance regulations. It is essential that such an institution has a clear legal mandate, adequate resources, and enough independence to monitor and investigate violations (OSCE Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights [ODIHR] & Venice Commission, 2011, pp. 79-80).

When a party or candidate is found guilty of violating political finance regulations states may impose a range of sanctions on such actors. Depending on the seriousness of violations, sanctions may be of an administrative or criminal nature. For example, if a party is caught misusing public funds, states may completely or partially withhold such funds in the future. Additionally, parties may be subject to administrative fines; be forbidden to run candidates in elections for a period of time; in more extreme cases of violations, parties can lose their registration status, particular candidates may face annulment of their election to office and even imprisonment (ODIHR & Venice Commission, 2011, p. 83). In general, fines are the most common form of punishment (Ballington & Kahane, 2014, p. 315).

Finally, issuing warnings or 'naming and shaming' may be an even more effective way of punishing violators, provided that political parties and candidates fear popular rejection (Nassmacher, 2006). In fact, active public, watchful media, and strong civil society can

uncover more violations, provide more accurate monitoring, encourage good behavior, and thus do a better job at ensuring that parties and candidates respect and follow political financing rules than highly detailed regulations or formal reviews by enforcement agencies (Ohman, 2014). As Nassmacher (2003a) points out strict regulations may have the opposite than intended effect and open up loopholes for political actors to exploit. He also notes that certain basic requirements must exist for public control to be possible. The rule of law and the freedom of information and expression should be respected and guaranteed, i.e. if the laws and regulations are disregarded, then they are of little value; if the is no free flow of information, then there will be no articulated public opinion on how parties and candidates should conduct their financial affairs. There must also be a determination to control political money, otherwise, any regulation or enforcement will likely to be hindered and/or delayed.

# 2.4. Campaign Finance and Corruption

Before exploring the subject of campaign finance and corruption, it is important to define what corruption is. Political philosopher Mark Philp (2007) provides a comprehensive definition of political corruption. According to him, one can recognize such corruption when:

- 1. a public official (A),
- 2. in violation of the trust placed in him by the public (B),
- 3. and in a manner which harms the public interest,
- 4. knowingly engages in conduct which exploits the office for clear personal and private gain in a way which runs contrary to the accepted rules and standards for the conduct of public office within the political culture,
- 5. so as to benefit a third party (C) by providing C with access to a good or service C would not otherwise obtain. (Philp, 2007, p. 42)

Philp (2007) notes that even in the instance when a public official fails to commit an actual act it does not make that official less corrupt since he or she was already prepared and had the intention to act for private gain (p. 56).

Election campaign finance is an obvious channel through which private interests may influence political decisions. It can be defined as the resources political parties and candidates acquire and spend during election campaigns. These resources are obtained through party income and/or administrative resources and spent through expenditures. It can be rather

difficult to clearly differentiate between campaign finance and other "routine" finance, i.e. everyday costs of running a party, since many of these routine activities may also be classified as campaign activities, for example, polling or market research. Generally, regulators attempt to solve this dilemma by defining official *campaign periods* as a number of days prior to the elections during which different rules may be applied (A Specified Campaign Period, n.d.) Yet, this is still rather ambiguous since it does not stop political parties and candidates to heavily raise and spend resources just before the period begins. Hence, one must be cautious when exploring the topic of campaign finance and corruption. It is important to do so since corruption in election campaign finance causes direct or indirect harm to the public, i.e. it can undemocratically influence election outcomes, and/or make political decisions that favor private or sectoral interests possible. Such corruption occurs through *quid pro quo* donations, misuse of administrative resources, and bribery of voters (Open Society Institute, 2005, p. 14).

According to Open Society Institute (2005), **quid pro quo donations** is the most commonly occurring form of corruption in campaign finance and it often results in financing scandals (p. 15). It can be recognized in the instances when private interests provide political parties and/or candidates with financial or other kinds of resources to receive favorable treatment by elected representatives in return. The issue here is that there is not always a clear-cut distinction between quid pro quo and regular donations. On the one hand, it is evidently corruption, when donors make their contributions with the aim of establishing direct corrupt links. On the other hand, often politicians and donors can share the same goals and policies that may appear to be put forward due to corrupt interests, actually benefit the public first, and only indirectly benefit the donors. For example, investors may support liberal economic policies proposed by reform-oriented parties and therefore donate to them, however, not just the investors, but other sectors of society can benefit from such policies. Hence, in practice, it can be rather difficult to uncover the corrupt links between donor contributions and political decisions (Open Society Institute, 2005, p. 15).

The **misuse of administrative resources** by parties and/or candidates for campaign purposes is a second and less widely recognized form of corruption in electoral campaigns (Open Society Institute, 2005, p. 15). Generally, one can classify administrative resources into the following categories: *coercive*, *regulatory*, *legislative*, *institutional*, *financial resources* and *state media*. Coercive resources include any bodies with coercive power such as the police

and may be used by incumbents to intimidate or harass political opponents, for example, by preventing them from holding a rally. The abuse of regulatory resources occurs when incumbents unequally and with bias enforce existing regulations, for instance by ordering a tax inspection on the opposition. Legislative resources can give incumbents the power to pass favorable to them laws, while disadvantaging other candidates, for example by making it harder for independent candidates to run for office. Institutional resources include a variety of material and human resources of the state, such as staff, office space and equipment, etc. that can be used for campaign purposes. For example, a governing party may put state officials in charge of organizing campaign events or use office equipment to produce campaign materials. The ruling parties may also abuse financial resources, such as public budgets by, for example, covertly allocating such funds for their own benefit and then using the money in corrupt spending transactions; by drawing party income mainly from state enterprises; or by attempting to boost their popularity by increases in pre-election salaries and pensions for particular groups of citizens. State media can be used to promote a particular candidate or discredit the opposition. In general, the misuse of administrative resources is damaging to both the financing of election campaigns and the political system as a whole. It imposes financial costs on the taxpayers by diverting public resources to serve private interests instead of their intended uses and undermines the integrity of the state functions, civil liberties, and personal security. Eventually, this form of corruption may present a great challenge to a democracy, since such abuses can provide the incumbent parties with a huge advantage over their competitors, and potentially lead to political violence and "state capture", i.e. a permanent monopoly of power in the hands of one party or political group (Open Society Institute, 2005, pp. 100-103).

Finally, the third form of electoral campaign finance corruption is so-called *vote buying*. Vote buying is the practice of influencing voters to support a particular candidate by providing them with money or other benefits; or attempting to do the same with officials to manipulate election results. Such activities are typically greatly concealed and thus difficult to monitor and can be a significant part of campaign expenditure (Open Society Institute, 2005, p. 16).

# 2.5. Monitoring Campaign Finance

Monitoring election campaign finance is the practice of objective systematic observation and documentation of campaign financing income, expenditure, and the use of administrative resources in order to diagnose how the regulatory and institutional framework operates in reality. Monitoring elections can detect shortcomings in the existing framework, identify instances of corruption, promote transparency and advocate reforms if necessary (Open Society Institute, 2005 p. 16).

Campaign income can be obtained from a variety of sources, i.e. donations, loans, administrative resources, *in-kind contributions*, etc. The in-kind contributions are goods, services, or properties offered to a candidate free of charge or at a discounted price or paid for on behalf of a political party or candidate (Types of contributions, n.d.). Depending on disclosure requirements, which are generally aimed at preventing particular parties from using undisclosed donations to gain an unfair advantage, one can engage in three types of income monitoring. When regulations require parties to disclose total income, it can be compared to the estimated campaign expenditure. When parties and/or candidates are required to provide statements on individual donations amounts and donors' identities, it can be then possible to assess how reliable those statements are by attempting to identify unlikely and/or interconnected donors. Finally, if a country requires electoral candidates to disclose individual donations and candidates' voting records are publicly available, it may then be possible to track instances of quid pro quo donations (Open Society Institute, 2005 pp. 84-94).

Campaign expenditure as is campaign income takes multiple forms. Yet, it is possible to identify main categories, i.e. spending on advertising and publicity, *hidden advertising*, and non-advertising spendings such as various operational and administrative costs including polling, market research, transport and fuel, staff costs, etc. (Election campaign spending, n.d.). Advertising spending can often be a significant part of the total expenditure and can be rather challenging to monitor. The idea here is to assess the costs of producing and placing of advertising and compare it to the party's or candidate' declared advertising costs. Often, countries have discounted rates and specific regulations for political advertising, monitoring that all the parties involved comply with such regulations is also important. Hidden advertising is the material that appears in the media during electoral campaigns as objective reporting or analysis, but in fact, attempts to promote or discredit a particular candidate. Such

advertising is a form of media bias and may be the result of the party's or candidate's influence over the media or paid for by a candidate or a third party. Two forms of such bias coverage are possible: qualitative and quantitative. The former refers to the media deliberately portraying a particular candidate or party in a positive or negative light. The latter form occurs when the media covers candidates unequally, i.e. one candidate receives a more extensive coverage than the others. In the instance when the media engaged in such practices is a state-run or controlled, hidden advertising becomes a clear case of the misuse of administrative resources (Open Society Institute, 2005, p. 68).

To identify qualitatively bias media coverage, one can examine its relevance, i.e. whether the topic deserves attention; accuracy, i.e. whether the information is based on real facts; transparency, i.e. whether the source of information is identified; balance, i.e. whether different political opinions are presented equally; timeliness, i.e. whether the information is relevant at the time of its presentation; comprehensibility, i.e. whether the information is easy to understand; and diversity, i.e. whether the media in general present a wide range of information. Judging the coverage against these criteria can help monitors to pick up qualitative bias in reporting. Identifying quantitative bias, on the other hand, is a simpler process, yet it also has its challenges. After defining a monitoring period, one may count and compare the number of appearances and references to candidates in each media. Yet unequal result in coverage does not necessary mean hidden advertising, since it may also be due to the effort of active campaigners, or the fact that incumbents may naturally receive more coverage due to their appearances in the media in their capacity as government figures (Open Society Institute, 2005, pp. 69, 71).

Non-advertising spending such as operational and administrative costs as well as costs of polling, market research, rallies, transportation, vote buying, etc. can be monitored by consulting party official documents, interviewing candidates and relevant experts, requesting this information from parties, obtaining estimates from agencies, venues, transportation companies, conducting anonymous surveys of households, etc. (Open Society Institute, 2005, pp. 73-75).

When it comes to **monitoring the misuse of administrative resources**, some types of abuses may be less or more common depending on a particular country, hence it is recommended to implement a selective approach. One should first analyze previous electoral campaigns to uncover the most relevant categories of abuse. This could be accomplished by studying

academic literature written on the subject, reports produced by election monitoring organizations, relevant articles from the press, and interviewing experts. Secondly, a detailed analysis of the existing laws and regulations dealing with campaign finance, as well as media and budget regulations, regulations dealing with management of state-controlled enterprises, codes of administrative procedure, etc. is necessary. Finally, the scope of monitoring should be determined, i.e. which categories of abuse, party, candidate or constituency to monitor, and a relevant method must be selected, i.e. monitoring the media or the budget, directly observing the campaign, choosing a case study approach or conducting interviews (Open Society Institute, 2005, pp. 109-110).

When monitoring the media, one should pay close attention the hidden and institutional advertising as discussed above to identify instances of bias and the misuse of financial resources. Monitoring the budget is a long-term exercise. One should analyze each category spending record and then compare it to actual expenditure. It is important to additionally compare these records to the records in a similar period in previous years since it is more likely that different categories of abuse will be identified in this way. During the direct observing of election campaigns, one can focus on monitoring several categories of administrative resources misuse, for example, whether public officials, state-owned vehicles, and venues are being involved or used in campaigning; whether all candidates have equal access to public spaces for campaigning; whether services and/or goods are being distributed to voters, etc. Case studies can be an effective method for analyzing a particular example of abuse in detail, determining its financial impact, and identifying loopholes in laws, etc. Conducting interviews with experts and practitioners can provide monitors with information on various campaign finance issues, especially the issues that are rather new. One can additionally engage in targeted interviews which are very helpful for acquiring detailed knowledge of concrete issues (Open Society Institute, 2005).

Finally, the obtained results of the monitoring should be disseminated to various media and legislative bodies, relevant monitoring, nongovernment, and international organizations, different enforcement bodies. They can be used for the purpose of advocacy, i.e. promotion of targeted reforms to decrease the probability of corruption and abuse in campaign finance in the future. When monitoring results uncover severe violations in campaign finance, they can be used as evidence while filing formal complaints with enforcement bodies and courts. The results can also always serve as the input for further monitoring in order to enhance

methodologies and find additional monitoring areas and targets (Open Society Institute, 2005, p. 131).

# Chapter 3. Political Finance Regulations in France, Germany, and the United Kingdom

## 3.1. Features of Electoral Systems

#### **3.1.1. France**

France is a semi-presidential, unitary state with a bicameral legislature. Its President is directly elected by a popular vote for a five-year term with a majority requirement and serves as the head of the executive branch (Head of State). The President appoints the Prime Minister as the Head of Government, as well as other ministers as the heads of ministerial departments (the Cabinet) (Center for Responsive Politics [CRP] & Center for a New Democracy [CND], 1993, p. 44).

France's main legislative body, the lower house, is the National Assembly (Assemblée Nationale). It consists of 577 members, who are directly elected to serve a five-year term, unless the President decides to dissolve the Assembly and trigger an early election, in accordance with Article 12 of the Constitution. 556 seats are reserved for the candidates representing metropolitan France, 11 for the citizens who live abroad, and 10 for overseas departments. France uses a two-stage runoff electoral system. To win a seat in the first round, a candidate must receive an absolute majority of votes and at least 25 percent of the vote of registered in the constituency electors. If no candidate wins in the first round, the candidates that receive more than 12.5 percent of the votes proceed to the second round. The candidate that wins the most votes in the second round, which is held on a Sunday a week after the first, wins the seat (Assemblée Nationale, 2014, p. 94). Article L126 of the French Electoral Code states that in the event of a tie, the older candidate is elected.

French citizens over the age of 18 are qualified to be elected, unless an individual is placed under wardship or guardianship; has not fulfilled his national military service obligations; has committed serious breaches concerning the rules of electoral campaigns financing legislation; and has been declared as ineligible due to his or her functions involving certain authority, such as judges, military officers with a territorial command, managers of national enterprises, etc. (France. Assemblée Nationale, 2017). Each MP represents the entire nation, even though he or she is elected in a single constituency consisting of 125,000 inhabitants. If a judge

annuls an MP's election, or the MP resigns or gets elected to the Senate or the European Parliament, his or her seat becomes vacant. In this case, a by-election takes place within a maximum period of three months; no by-election is held if the powers of the National Assembly are due to expire in 12 months. In other cases, such as death or appointment of an MP to the government, a substitute, elected at the same time as the MP, takes his or her place (Assemblée Nationale, 2014).

The upper house is the Senate (Sénat). Currently, there are 348 Senators representing 128 constituencies and serving a six-year term (a nine-year term prior to 2004). Half of the Senators stand for an election every three years. Senators are indirectly elected by popularly chosen departmental electoral colleges (The French Senate, n.d.). To be eligible, candidates must fulfill requirements similar to those of an MP, yet Senate members must be at least 24 years old. The National Assembly is responsible for passing most laws (the Senate has comparatively limited powers); the government has the power over the budget, and the President is entitled to ratify treaties (CRP & CND, 1993).

All French citizens over 18 years old, "who are in possession of their civil and political rights and who are not in a state of legal incapacity", can vote (Assemblée Nationale, 2014, p. 93). That means that persons under guardianship and persons who received certain penal sentences are disqualified from voting in the National Assembly election.

The official campaign period for the National Assembly begins 20 days before the first election day (Code electoral, 2018, Art. L164). During the six months preceding the first day of the month of an election, providing a candidate's toll-free number and affixing electoral posters in places other than those reserved by municipal authorities is prohibited. Additionally, during the same six-month period, all forms of commercial advertising for the purpose of electoral propaganda in the press or by any audio-visual means are forbidden (Code electoral, 2018, Arts. L50-1, L51, L52-1).

## **3.1.2. Germany**

Germany is a parliamentary, federal state with a bicameral legislature. It consists of 16 states (Länder). Its President is indirectly elected for a five-year term; he serves as the Head of State but has a largely ceremonial role (Election of the Federal President, n.d.). The Head of the Government (Bundesregierung) is the Federal Chancellor (Bundeskanzlerin). She or he is elected by an absolute majority of the Members of the Parliament (Bundestag). The Chancellor chooses other members of the government (German Bundestag, n.d.).

The Bundestag is the lower house and the main legislative body. Currently, it has 709 members serving a four-year term: 598 statutory members, 46 overhang seats, and 65 balance seats. Germany uses a mixed voting system, giving its citizens two separate votes on the same ballot. In the first vote, 299 members are elected in single-seat electoral districts (SSEDs) through a first-past-the-post system. With the second vote, the rest of the candidates are chosen using the closed party list in 16 multi-seat electoral constituencies (MSECs) corresponding to each state through a proportional representation system. According to the law, if a party gained at least three seats in the single-member constituencies or received at least five percent of the nationwide vote, it is eligible to be proportionately allocated additional seats; their number is calculated using the formula specified by the so-called Sainte-Laguë/Schepers method. In the situation when a party receives more seats through the first vote than it is entitled to according to the result of the second vote, German Federal Electoral Act (FEA) states that these "excess" seats, so-called overhang seats (Überhangmandate), may be kept by the party. However, in order to ensure complete proportionality, the Act was amended in 2013 to specify that if a party receives overhang seats, balance seats (Ausgleichsmandate) must be given to other parties (OSCE/ODIHR, 2013).

All German citizens over the age of 18 are qualified to run for a Bundestag seat unless the person has been deemed ineligible to hold a political or public office by a judicial decision (Federal Elections Act [FEA], 2013, Section 15). Vacant seats are assigned automatically to the "next-in-line" candidate according to the party association. In the case, when the seat previously held by an independent becomes vacant, a special election is held in the constituency to determine the new MP.

The Bundesrat, the upper house, has 69 members, who are not directly elected but rather appointed by individual state governments to represent the states (Bundesrat, n.d.). The length of the term of the Bundesrat members depends on their State government's term, and thus is not equal and fixed for all the members. Similarly, the eligibility rules may vary from state to state, yet all members must be at least 18 years old, be German citizens for at least one year, and cannot be members of the Bundestag at the same time (Germany. Bundesrat, 2017). The Bundestag and the Federal Government are the two most powerful bodies. Typically, the Federal government introduces the majority of bills, the Bundesrat has the first say in reviewing the bills and even the power of veto in some cases. The President has the powers to veto the law and even dissolve the Parliament (Constitutional basis, n.d.).

All German citizens over 18 years old, provided they have been permanently residing in the country for at least three months, are eligible to vote. Those German citizens who live abroad, but "after reaching the age of fourteen years, they had a domicile or were otherwise permanently resident in the Federal Republic of Germany for an uninterrupted period of at least three months and this stay dates back not more than 25 years" or can prove that they are familiar with the political situation and are affected by it may also cast their votes on the election day in accordance with Section 12 of the Federal Elections Act. (FEA, 2013, p. 12). Citizens deemed not eligible to vote by a judicial decision, those with a custodian appointed to attend to their affairs, and persons housed in a psychiatric hospital with certain cases of mental disorders are disqualified from voting (FEA, 2013).

There is no official campaign period for the Bundestag elections. Federal legislation does not specify or limit its length. In theory, parties are allowed to campaign at any time before the elections; typically, campaign activities begin after candidates' registration. Yet, individual states regulate such activities, and these regulations may vary significantly in different states and even within the states (OSCE/ODIHR, 2017). Generally, though, states specify the period during which flyers may be distributed, billboards put up, and limited airtime given to political parties on public and private television and radio. For instance, Bavaria allows billboards on state-owned roads to be used for political campaigning for only six weeks before the federal election and recommends that local communities apply the same regulation to the roads owned by them (Palmer, 2009).

## 3.1.3. United Kingdom

The United Kingdom is a constitutional monarchy and a unitary state with a bicameral legislature. The Monarch is the Head of State and she or he appoints the Prime Minister and performs a number of other ceremonial duties. The Prime Minister is the Head of the Government. He or she appoints members of the government (the Cabinet) and is typically the leader of the largest party in the House of Commons. The government is compiled of 25 Ministerial departments, 20 non-ministerial departments, and over 300 various agencies and public bodies (How government works, n.d.).

The House of Commons, the lower house, has 650 MPs: 533 for England, 59 for Scotland, 40 for Wales, and 18 for Northern Ireland. Each MP is directly elected in accordance with the first-past-the-post system to represent a single-member constituency (UK Parliament, n.d.). MPs serve a five-year term (House of Commons, 2001). To run in an election a candidate must be at least 18 years old and a British or Commonwealth citizen or a citizen of the Republic of Ireland, unless they are civil servants, police and armed forces members, persons in certain judicial positions and those who are members of a large number of tribunals and public boards. The ineligibility criteria are imprisonment exceeding one year, insanity, and undischarged bankruptcy. Additionally, a GBP 500 deposit is required to be submitted along with the nomination papers; it is refundable provided that a candidate receives more than five percent of the votes (Who can stand as an MP, n.d.) Vacant seats are filled through by-elections. (United Kingdom. House of Commons, 2018).

The Upper House, the House of Lords, has about 800 members, 689 of whom are appointed to serve by the Queen (About MPs, Lords & Officers, n.d.). All Lords must be at least 21 years old, British or Commonwealth citizen or the citizen of the Republic of Ireland, archbishops and bishops of the Church of England, life peers, and hereditary peers. Lords who have been convicted of treason and persons with undischarged bankruptcy cannot serve in the House of Lords (United Kingdom. House of Lords, 2018). There is no strong separation of powers in the UK. Both houses of the Parliament and the government can make and change laws, however, the final version has to be approved by the Parliament and signed by the Queen (How government works, n.d.).

To vote in a Parliamentary election one has to be at least 18 years old British or Commonwealth citizen or a citizen of the Republic of Ireland. Persons serving a prison sentence or those accommodated in mental health institutions are disqualified from voting; additionally, members of the House of Lords cannot vote, and individuals with a conviction for an electoral offense are disqualified from voting for the period of five years (Electoral Administration Act [EAA], 2006).

The *Fixed-term Parliaments Act* (2011) introduced a set election schedule starting from the 2015 election. Prior to this, the exact dates of the elections were determined shortly before the election day, which meant that campaign periods typically lasted for six to seven weeks. For instance, during the 2005 election, parties had less than five weeks to campaign (April 4 – May 5); in 2010 the campaign period lasted for one month (April 6 – May 6); 2015 election (the first scheduled election) was held on May 7, around six weeks after the previous legislature was dissolved on March 30; finally, the 2017 snap election was called around eight weeks in advance (April 18 – June 8) (Feikert, 2009; Elections in 2010, 2010; Elections in 2015, 2015; UK snap election, 2017).

Table 3.1A: Features of the French, German, and British Electoral Systems. Summary.

	France	Germany	United Kingdom
Head of State	The President	The President	The Monarch
Head of Government	Prime Minister	Federal Chancellor	Prime Minister
Type of System	Unitary	Federal	Unitary
Type of	Semi-Presidential	Parliamentary	Parliamentary
Governance	system	system	system
Parliament	Bicameral	Bicameral	Bicameral
Voting System	Two-Round	Mixed PR	FPTP
Party System	Multi-Party	Two and a half	Two
Campaign Period	•	Unspecified on a	Unspecified,
for Parliamentary	Twenty days	Federal level, state	typically five to
Election		laws vary	seven weeks

Source: created by the author

## 3.2. Finance Regulations

**France** passed its first legislation on party finance and electoral campaign finance in 1988. Until 1988, parties were operating according to the 1901 law on associations; donations and gifts were forbidden; no direct public finance mechanism was implemented. At the same time, the costs of electoral campaigns were rising due to the implementation of new forms of communication. In this environment, parties often used illegal ways to finance themselves and their electoral

campaigns. Several embarrassing political finance scandals were uncovered by the press in 1987, putting pressure on the government, parliament, and electoral courts to deal with the situation. The 1988 laws treat party finance and campaign finance separately. The aim was to make the country's political life more transparent by forbidding particular practices, regulating public finance, electoral expenses, and private donations. Importantly, the *Commission nationale de contrôle des comptes de campagnes et des financements politiques* (National Commission on Campaign Accounts and Political Party Financing, hereafter CNCCFP) was created to monitor the compliance with the laws (Atwill, 2009). Since 1988, the laws on party funding have remained largely stable, while the electoral campaign financing laws have been often amended, i.e. in 1990, 1990, 1993, 1995, 1996, 2001, 2006, 2011, 2013 and 2015 (Doublet; 2016). France's Electoral Code (*Code electoral*), for instance, was last modified as recently as February 2018 (Code electoral, 2018).

In **Germany** the *Act on Political Parties* (Gesetz über die politischen Parteien, hereafter APP) introduced in 1966, adopted in 1967 and amended as recently as 2017 is the main law regulating political financing. The law is focused on political parties and not individual candidates due to Germany's electoral system, under which parties are the main players in politics and elections, i.e. they nominate candidates and finance electoral campaigns. In fact, parties are recognized as institutions of constitutional law (Basic Law, Art. 21), and no rules exist to regulate third-parties and independent candidates campaigning (OSCE/ODIHR, 2017). Germany does not have an independent agency overseeing political financing; this function is performed by the office of the President of the Bundestag who is responsible for receiving and publishing parties' annual financial statements (Palmer, 2009).

The United Kingdom has passed a number of Acts and Regulations that set up the rules for electoral campaigns and party funding. As early as 1883, the *Corrupt and Illegal Practices Prevention Act* was passed to curb excessive electoral spending by candidates. In general, the relevant UK's legislation is aimed at limiting expenditure rather than controlling donations. Today's framework is outlined in the main three Acts: *The Representation of the People Act 1983* (RPA), the *Political Parties, Elections and Referendums Act 2000* (PPERA), and the *Political Parties and Elections Act 2009* (PPEA). The Electoral Commission is a special agency in charge of monitoring elections and ensuring compliance with political finance regulations (Feikert-Ahalt, 2016; Grist & Wright, 2016).

Table 3.2A: Finance Regulations in France, Germany, and the UK. Summary.

	France	Germany	United Kingdom
Time of First Regulations	1988	1967	1883, more relevant 2000
Overseeing Institution	National Commission on Campaign Accounts and Political Party Financing	the President of the Bundestag	Electoral Commission

Source: created by the author

#### 3.2.1. Contributions

#### **3.2.1.1. France**

In France, to accept financial contributions, election candidates must do so through a financial representative, i.e. an association financing his or her election or a natural person (so-called financial agent). Candidates may begin to accept donations six months prior to the first day of the election month (Code electoral, 2018, Art. L52-4). Each candidate needs to set up a single deposit account associated with all operations of the electoral campaign (Id., Art. L52-6).

Duly identified natural persons residing in France or the citizens of France are allowed to make donations of up to EUR 4,600 to a candidate or up to EUR 7,500 per year in total to all the parties and candidates (Law No. 2013-907); donations of up to EUR 150 are allowed to be made in cash (in practice can be made anonymously), in the case when a donation exceeds EUR 150, it must be made by transfer, check, debit or credit card. Additionally, cash donations cannot exceed 20 percent of the allowed expenditure, provided that the expenditure exceeds or is equal to EUR 150,000 (Code electoral, 2018, Art. L52-8). A natural person may also provide a candidate with a loan. Such a loan cannot last for more than five years, cannot be a disguised gift; it should have an applicable interest rate, ceiling, duration, terms of conditions and repayment (Id, Art. L52-7).

No legal entity or person such as a corporation, union, state-owned enterprise, advocacy group, credit institution or finance company, unless it is a political party or a group, can make direct (e.g. money, properties) or indirect (e.g. services, favors, advantages) donations to

political groups, parties, and candidates since 1995 (Nassmacher, 2006; Code electoral, Art. L52-8).

No foreign state or legal person or entity can make direct or indirect donations to candidates or parties (Code electoral, Art. L52-8). Donations from foreign physical persons and loans from foreign legal persons are permitted (Doublet, 2016). Additionally, French legislation does not mention the requirement for candidates to raise a certain percentage of the money in their constituencies (Atwill, 2009).

Political parties may make donations to candidates within the expenditure limit. Candidates can use their personal funds to contribute to their campaigns, yet, within the expenditure limit. No public figure is allowed to make campaign contributions to a candidate. Elected officials and party members are allowed to contribute to parties (Atwill, 2009). Finally, the limit amounts are indexed to inflation and annually updated (Code electoral, 2018, Art. L52-8).

## **3.2.1.2.** Germany

Germany allows its political parties to accept donations from a variety of sources. Yet, it also has a comprehensive list of forbidden types of donations set out in APP (2017) Article 25(2), i.e. parties are not allowed to accept donations from (1) public corporations, parliamentary parties and groups; (2) donations from exclusively non-profit, charitable or church foundations, associations and entities; (3) donations from foreigners exceeding EUR 1,000, unless they come from German nationals living abroad; or foreign interests from adjacent to Germany countries where members of a particular ethnic group live may donate to parties of that national minority in Germany; or donations which accrue directly to a political party from the assets of a German or European Union citizen, or of a business enterprise more than 50 percent of which is owned by the German or European Union citizens or when it has a registered office located in the EU state; (4) donations from professional organizations that were deliberately created for the purpose funneling funds to political parties; (5) donations from enterprises ran by the state (more than 25 percent of); (6) anonymous donations of more than EUR 500; (7) of quid pro quo donations; (8) when a political party accepts a donation solicited by a third party for a fee which exceeds 25 percent of the value of the solicited donation. There is no ban on cash donations of up to EUR 1,000, as well as donations from Trade Unions and corporations. In general, there is no limit on how much permissible donors can contribute. Individual party members can also accept donations; however, they are required to pass them to their parties as soon as possible. There are no particular regulations for individual candidates running for an election since, in practice, candidates are nominated and financed by a party. Political parties have the obligation to hand over impermissible donations to the President of the Bundestag (Act on Political Parties [APP], 2017, Art. 25). Additionally, German MPs pay a percentage of their wages to their parties (Money, Politics and Transparency [MPT], 2015). In 2014, the total revenue of the five parties in the Parliament was EUR 422.5 million (Figure 3.2.1.2A) (Niedermayer, 2017). Finally, sponsorship is not considered to be a donation (Doublet, 2017).

## 3.2.1.3. The United Kingdom

The United Kingdom has no restrictions on the amounts of donations that regulated donees can accept from *permissible* donors. The term *donations* includes money, goods or services that are provided without charge or on non-commercial terms; importantly, contributions under GBP 500 and GBP 50 made to political parties and candidates respectively are not considered to be donations (Figure 3.2.1.3A) (Uberoi, 2016). Regulated donees are members of registered parties, members associations, and holders of relevant elective offices (The Electoral Commission [EC], 2010). The criteria for a permissible donor is defined in the PPERA Art. 54, i.e. a permissible donor is (1) "an individual registered in an electoral register"; (2) a registered UK or another member state company that does its business in the UK; (3) a UK-registered party; (4) a UK-registered trade union; (5) a UK-registered building society; (6) a UK-registered limited library partnership; (7) a UK-registered friendly society; (8) an unincorporated organization that carries out business in the UK (pp. 42-43). Both parties and candidates are obligated to check the permissibility of donations before they can legally accept them; impermissible donations must be returned, and in the situation when a party or candidate receives an anonymous donation, it must be returned to the Electoral Commission (Political Parties, Elections and Referendums Act [PPERA], 2000, Art. 57). Foreign donations are not permissible, however, technically, contributions below the amount that qualifies as a donation can be made. Loans can be accepted by parties and regulated donees according to the same rules as the donations. Loans to candidates, however, are not at the moment regulated. Permissible donors, except political parties, may contribute to third parties provided they abide by the same rules as for when donating to regulated donees. Political party's membership fees are not subject to any rules. State institutions are not on the list of permissible donors; hence they cannot contribute to a party or candidate. Cash contributions are not banned and there is no legislation that regulates them (MPT, 2015). Finally, until 2014 affiliation fees paid to the Trade Unions that made donations to political parties were also treated as donations (Uberoi, 2016).

Table 3.2.1A: Contribution Rules in France, Germany, and the United Kingdom.

Summary.

	France	Germany	United Kingdom
Cash contributions	Allowed under €150	Allowed under €1,000	No ban
Individual contributions	Allowed, limited max. total €7,500 Allowed, unlimited		Allowed, unlimited
Corporate/Trade Union	Not Allowed Allowed		Allowed
Donations from foreign interests	Not Allowed	Allowed, under €1,000	Not Allowed; international travel and accommodation may be provided
Anonymous	Contributions under €150 not banned	Allowed, under €00	Contributions to a party under £500 and £50 to a candidate are not banned

Source: created by the author

## 3.2.2. Expenditures

## **3.2.2.1. France**

France does not limit its political parties' electoral expenditure; candidate's expenditure is limited to EUR 38,000; plus, an additional sum of EUR 0.15 for every inhabitant of the constituency; this amount depends on the type of the election (Table 3.2.2.1A) (Code electoral, 2018, Art. L52-11). In practice, the average limit is about EUR 60,000. The limit is adjusted for inflation every two years (Doublet, 2016).

## **3.2.2.2.** Germany

Germany has no ceiling on the amount of money parties and candidates may spend on electoral campaigns and routine matters. The APP in Article 1(4) specifies that parties should use their funds for carrying out their constitutional functions exclusively. Third parties also have no spending limits (MPT, 2015). Vote buying is forbidden by the German Criminal Code's Section 108e and is punishable by a fine or the imprisonment of one to ten years (German Criminal Code, 2010). In 2014, five parties in the Parliament spent together EUR 146.2 million on election campaigns (Niedermayer, 2017).

## 3.2.2.3. United Kingdom

The United Kingdom's PPERA and PRA establish the rules on how political parties (and no-party campaigners i.e. campaigning but not running for election individuals and organizations) and candidates respectively can spend money during their *election campaigns*. For political parties and non-party campaigners, PPERA establishes a 365-day regulated period before the polling day. Since the *Political Parties and Elections Act 2009* amended the law, candidates have two regulated campaign periods: a so-called *long campaign* normally lasts for about three and a half months prior to the day when an individual officially becomes a candidate, that is the day of the dissolution of the Parliament; the other, so-called, *short campaign*, can last for up to five weeks between the day an individual becomes a candidate and the polling day. Understandably, when a general election is not scheduled, and a snap election is called for, there is no long campaign period, as was the case in 2017. Hence, the focus here is on the 2015 general election (Figure 3.2.2.3A).

The UK law defines and regulates three distinguishable types of expenditures during a general election: *campaign expenditure*, *election expenditure*, and *controlled expenditure*. A *campaign expenditure* is defined as the expenses by or on behalf of the party which were used during an election campaign for the election promotion purposes (PPERA, 2000, p. 56). The relevant qualifying expenses are those associated with party political broadcasts, advertising, unsolicited materials to electors, production of policy documents and party manifesto, market research, transport, events such as rallies, press conferences or other media services. (PPERA, 2000, c. 41, Sch. 8). During a campaign period for a general election for the Westminster Parliament, PPERA sets limits on campaign expenditure, which are different from those applied to other regional election and when elections overlap. When a registered party

contests one or several constituencies in England, Scotland or Wales, there are two sets of limits to choose from: in England a party can spend up to GBP 810,000, in Scotland GBP 120,000, in Wales GBP 60,000; alternatively, it can spend an amount equal to GBP 30,000 multiplied by the actual number of contested constituencies. Parties may choose whichever limit is greater, i.e. if a party is running in three constituencies in Scotland it may spend either GBP 30,000 multiplied by three, which is GBP 90,000, or it can spend the greater limit of GBP 120,000. In Northern Ireland, there is only one limit: GBP 30,000 per constituency, e.g. if a party contests one constituency, the limit is GBP 30,000 (PPERA, 2000, c. 41, Sch. 9). Importantly, spending limits in single constituencies intended to prevent vote buying have been in some form in place since the 1883 Act (Nassmacher, 2006). In the 2015 general election, the total reported campaign expenditure across the UK by all political parties was GBP 37.3 million (Figure 3.2.2.3B) (EC, 2016a).

Candidates are subject to their own limits associated with the costs of the electoral campaign promotion, i.e. *election expenditure*. During the 2015 general election long campaign, the expenditure limit for candidates was GBP 30,700 plus additional 9p or 6p per elector in a *county* or *borough* constituency respectively. The difference between these two types of constituencies is that county constituencies are mostly rural and borough constituencies are urban. The short campaign expenditure limit was fixed to GBP 8,700 plus additional 9p or 6p per elector in a county or borough constituency respectively. Prior to 2015, these amounts were lower (EC, 2016a). In the 2015 election, candidates collectively spent GBP 14.4 million (EC, 2017a).

Controlled expenditure is expenses of third-parties used for production and publication of election materials presented to the public (PPERA, 2000, c. 41, p. 66). Third-party campaigners (also called non-party campaigners) are divided into two types: *local* and *general non-party campaigners*. Local non-party campaigners do not have to register with the Electoral Commission (EC, 2016a), and during the short campaign they may spend up to GBP 700 in total on promotion or disparagement of a candidate. This amount was increased from GBP 500 by the *Transparency of Lobbying, Non-party Campaigning and Trade Union Administration Act 2014*.

General non-party campaigners are those whose planned expenditure intended to influence voters by promoting or disparaging a registered political party(es) or a category of candidates exceeds GBP 20,000 in England, or GBP 10,000 in either Scotland, Wales, or Northern Ireland. This type of campaigners must be registered with the Commission and are subjected

to limits on their expenditures in each part of the UK. The 2015 election's limits were GBP 319,800 in England, GBP 55,400 in Scotland, GBP 44,000 in Wales and GBP 30,800 in Northern Ireland, and a maximum of GBP 9,750 per any constituency during the campaign period. Importantly, the campaign period for third-parties lasted for only seven and a half months and not 365 days in 2015. This was done deliberately so that non-campaigners could have time to get familiar with the new rules introduced in the 2014 Act. Together, third-party campaigners reported spending GBP 1.8 million on the 2015 election (Figure 3.2.2.3C) (EC, 2016a; Feikert-Ahalt, 2016).

Table 3.2.2A: Expenditure Rules in France, Germany, and the United Kingdom.

Summary.

	France	Germany	United Kingdom
Candidate Limit	€38,000 plus €0.15 per inhabitant	Unlimited	Long Period: £30,700 Short Period: £8,700; plus 9p or 6p per elector*
Party Limit	Unlimited	Unlimited	England: £810,000 Scotland: £120,000 Wales: £60,000 or if greater: £30,000 per constituency. Northern Ireland: £30,000 per constituency
Third-parties	Not Applicable	Unlimited	England: £319,800 Scotland: £55,400 Wales: £44,000 Northern Ireland: £30,800
* 9p in county or 6p in borough constituencies			

Source: created by the author

## 3.3. State Funding

#### **3.3.1. France**

France typically provided a generous amount of funds to its political parties. The appropriate legislation was adopted between 1988 and 2010. Recently though, public aid has been decreasing in accordance with the cost-saving measures (Assemblée Nationale; 2014). Nevertheless, each year, approximately EUR 61 million from the budget is distributed among political parties (Doublet, 2016). For instance, in 2013, over EUR 76 million was directly distributed among 40 parties and groupings (see Figures 3.3.1A to 3.3.1C), which was equal to 37.8 percent of their total income (Assemblée Nationale; 2014).

The money is given to parties in two equal instalments. The sum of the first installment depends on the parties' results in the previous parliamentary election and is proportional to the number of votes received by the party, provided it met the qualification requirements, i.e. to qualify, a party needs to have its candidates to obtain at least one percent of the votes in at least 50 constituencies and at least in one overseas community or department. This sum is reduced if a party fails to follow the rules regarding gender equality specified in the Law No. 2000-493 (2000) aimed at promoting equal access for women and men to electoral mandates and elective functions. The law was amended in 2007 and 2014. Currently, it states that if "the difference in the number of candidates of each gender having declared to be affiliated to a party or a political group at the last elections to the National Assembly exceeds 2 % of the total number of candidates", then the sum of the first instalment will be reduced by a percentage corresponding to three-halves of that difference in proportion to the total number of candidates (150% from 2014 vs. 50% in 2000, and 75% in 2007) (Doublet, 2016, p. 148; CNCCFP, 2017). In 2013 for instance, the state collected EUR 6 million in fines from political parties for violating the principles on gender parity. In 2017, the qualified parties received EUR 1.42 for each vote in the first installment (CNCCFP, 2017). The second installment goes to the parties which were qualified to receive the first. The money is distributed according to the number of MPs each party has; in 2017 parties received EUR 37,731.14 for each MP (CNCCFP, 2017). Importantly, these funds are not earmarked in any

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> To illustrate this, if a party presents 100 candidates: 70 men and 30 women it will see its funding cut by 60 percent ( $[(70-30) \times (1.5)] / 100 = 60 \%$ ).

way (International IDEA, 2017). Additionally, political parties in the French Parliament receive substantial resources in indirect public funding, such as tax reductions, free airtime, and space for posters, the supply of staff, etc. It is estimated that together direct and indirect public funding accounts for 60 to 70 percent of the total party income. (Doublet, 2016).

Moreover, there are other ways in which France finances its political parties and political life. For instance, contributors are entitled to a 66 percent tax reduction; since 2011 this amount is limited to EUR 15,000 per year per household (CNCCFP, 2017). The National Assembly also finances the activities of *political groups*. To form a political group, it must have at least 15 MPs and a signed by all members political statement (Curtis, 2017). During the official campaign period, parties and groups are entitled to three hours of free airtime on public television and radio stations preceding the first vote, and one hour and thirty minutes preceding the second vote. This time is divided in half between the parties in the majority and those in opposition. Those parties and groups without representation in the Parliament, yet running at least 75 candidates, are entitled to seven and five minutes of airtime preceding the first and second round of voting accordingly. (Code electoral, 2018, Art. L.167-1). Third party political advertising is forbidden unless candidates or their representatives consent to it (Code electoral, 2018, Art. L.52-16).

Finally, if a candidate receives more than five percent of vote he or she is entitled to be reimbursed 47.5 percent of the spending, provided that the candidate followed all the rules and the final sum does not exceed his personal campaign expenditure; such candidates are also reimbursed for the costs of paper, printing, flyers, posters, and postal services (Code electoral, 2018, Arts. L52-11-1, L.167).

#### **3.3.2.** Germany

Political parties in Germany have been receiving public funds since the late 1950s. (Campaign Finance: Germany, 2015). The Act on Political Parties (2017) in Article 18 states that public funds shall be allocated each year among the eligible political parties to assist them in financing their constitutional functions. A party is considered to be eligible to receive the funds when it (1) obtained at least 0.5 percent of votes for its party list in the most recent Federal (Bundestag) or European Parliament elections; (2) or it obtained at least one percent at one of the State (Land) most recent parliamentary elections; (3) or does not have an authorized party list (i.e. individual candidates running), but obtained ten percent of the direct

votes in a constituency; (4) submitted its last due account statement to the President of the Bundestag; (5) and submitted an application for assessment and distribution of public funds, provided it was not entitled to them in the previous year; (6) was never banned or disband (APP, 2017, Arts. 18 & 19)

The APP in Article 18(2) establishes the absolute upper limit on the amount of funds that should be distributed among the eligible parties. The total amount for the year 2011 was EUR 141.9 million, EUR 150.8 million for the year 2012. Since 2013, this limit increases annually in accordance with the principles described in Article 18(2) and is published by the President of the Bundestag by May 31st. The limit for the year 2017 was 161.8 million (Table 3.3.2A) (German Bundestag, 2018) Eligible parties receive EUR 1.0 for each of the first four million votes, and EUR 0,83 for each additional vote; as well as matching funds of EUR 0.45 for each EUR 1.0 (up to EUR 3,300) donated by a natural person e.g. in the form of a membership fee (APP, 2017, Art. 18). There is also a relative limit on the amount of funds a party can receive in public funds, i.e. the amount cannot exceed the amount raised by the party itself. When the total calculated amount of money all the parties are supposed to receive exceeds the absolute upper limit, each party then receives a reduced sum (Id. Art. 18(5)). The money is paid to the parties in advance in four parts (each no more than 25 percent of the total sum) quarterly; excess money must be repaid if necessary (Id. Art. 20).

Germany also has indirect means of public financing. According to the German *Interstate Treaty on Broadcasting and Telemedia* (2017) those parties that are running a list in at least one state and parties running at least one candidate in the national or European elections are entitled to appropriate airtime during electoral campaigns on private national level broadcasting channels (Article 42); otherwise parties are always prohibited from purchasing airtime (Article 20a). The same rules apply to the national public broadcasters. Public broadcasters provide airtime for free, while private broadcasters may charge parties broadcasting costs. Broadcasters may refuse to air a spot provided its content is clearly unlawful. The amount of time political parties get depends on their results in the previous elections and vary from state to state. In general, large parliamentary parties get twice as much time as smaller parliamentary parties and four times the amount non-parliamentary parties get (OSCE/ODIHR, 2013). Free space for putting up political posters and billboards can also be provided and regulated by individual states (Nassmacher, 2006). Parties are not allowed to use public facilities (Germany, 2016).

Finally, individuals may claim a tax reduction on their annual donations to political parties of half the donated amount but no more than EUR 825 (Art. 34g) and individual donations of up to EUR 1,650 per calendar year are deductible from income; (Art. 10b); both amounts are double when filed jointly by spouses (Income Tax Act, 2017).

## 3.3.3. United Kingdom

The United Kingdom provides three main types of funding to its political parties, i.e. *policy development grants* (PDGs) administered by the Electoral Commission, *short money* paid by the House of Commons, and *cranborne money* paid by the House of Lords.

Policy development grants are distributed to registered parties to assist them in developing policies. A registered party is one that has at least two sitting MPs in the House of Commons and has taken the oath under the Parliament Oaths Act 1866. The policies are supposed to be included in any manifesto intended for the UK, European, and Scottish Parliaments, Wales and Northern Ireland National Assemblies, and local government elections. (PPERA, 2000, p. 9). The total amount of the grant is GBP 2 million per year. It is distributed in two parts based on a formula specified by the Electoral Commission and approved by the Parliament. The first part, GBP 1 million, is provided to the eligible parties in equal partitions. The other GBP 1 million is "divided based on the proportion of the registered electorate where the party contest elections (England, Wales, Scotland and Northern Ireland), and weighted share of the vote received by each party in each part of the UK" (Public Funding for Parties, 2018). Parties must submit an application to receive the grant. The application should include an outline of planned and intended policy development activities for the following year. The Commission may approve the application and advance up to 75 percent of the grant money. It then reviews parties' final cost reports and verifies that the money was used as intended. At the end of the review, the Commission pays, or depending on its findings, recovers the owing or recoverable amounts (Id.).

Short money was introduced in 1975 with the aim to provide financial support to the opposition parties in the House of Commons. Consequently, the original scheme was several times amended, most recently in 2016. Today, opposition parties with either two MPs or those who have one MP in the House of Commons but also secured more than 150,000 votes in the previous General Election are eligible to receive short money. Importantly, the parties whose MPs have not sworn the oath are not eligible to receive the funds. Yet, *Sinn Fein*, the Irish

political party is a somewhat exception to this last rule. The money is provided for three basic reasons. The eligible party receives (for 2016/17 financial year) GBP 16,938 for every seat as well as an additional GBP 33,83 for every 200 votes they gained in the last election in general funding for carrying out the Parliamentary business (Table 3.3.3A). Secondly, all qualifying parties share GBP 186,073 provided to them for travel and associated expenses and distributed according to the same principles as the general funding. Thirdly, GBP 789,146 is given to the Leader of the Opposition's Office (introduced in 1999) to be used to cover the running costs. These figures are annually updated, from 2017 onwards in accordance with the percentage increase in the consumer price index; previously, the figures were based on the retailer price index (Table 3.3.3B). Money intended for general funding and for the Office of the Leader of the Opposition is paid on a monthly basis; travel money has to be claimed when qualifying trips are taken. The 2016 amendment additionally introduced the funding floor and ceiling for parties with maximum five MPs, i.e. 50 and 150 percent accordingly of the Independent Parliamentary Standards Authority's (IPSA) staff allowance for one non-London area MP (GBP 70,700 and GBP 212,100 respectively for 2016/17). Finally, broader transparency requirements were established with the most recent amendment. Prior to 2016 parties had to submit an Auditor's Certificate within two months after the financial year was over. From 2016/17 onwards, parties are also required to publish audited accounts on short money spending as well as the information on senior staff salaries funded from short money (Kelly, 2016).

Cranborne money is a similar to soft money scheme that was introduced in the House of Lords in 1996. Originally, it provided financial assistance to the two largest opposition parties in the House of Lords. The sums were annually adjusted for inflation (Table 3.3.3C). Consequently, several amendments were adopted, for instance, the funding was increased, funding for the Convenor of Crossbench Peers was introduced, and from 2010 until 2015 only one party was receiving the funds. In the financial year 2016/17, the Labour Party received GBP 587,117, the Liberal Democrats GBP 293,142, and Cross Bench GBP 89,165 in cranborne money. If a party wants to claim cranborne money it must submit an auditor's certificate to the Accounting Officer of the House of Lords showing that the money was spent exclusively on the party's parliamentary business. The state also pays from public funds the salaries of the Leader of the Opposition and Opposition Chief Whip in the Lords: GBP 69,433 and GBP 64,206 respectively as of 2016 (Kelly, 2016).

The United Kingdom, additionally, has a number of indirect ways in which its parties may receive certain benefits. For instance, the *Broadcasting Act 1990* made it illegal to pay for political advertising on radio and television, but political parties are entitled to free airtime, so-called *party political broadcasts* (PPBs), which is a general term that includes *party election broadcasts* (PEBs) and *referendum campaign broadcasts* (RCBs). Commercial radio services (e.g. Talksport, Classic FM, and Absolute Radio), as well as commercial public service TV channels (e.g. ITV1, Channel 4, and BBC), must allocate time in their programming for PPBs. *Ofcom* is the UK communications agency that regulates PPBs (except on BBC, which is regulated by the BBC Trust). According to the rules set out by Ofcom, prior to a General Election, each *major* party (specific parties here are determined by Ofcom, see Table 3.3.3D) is entitled to at least two PEBs. The actual duration and number of PEBs is specific to a particular election and is based on such factors as a party's past and present support, and the nation in which the election is held. Other registered parties qualify for a PEB, provided they are contesting at least one-sixth of the election seats; additional time is determined based on the party's past and present support (White & Gay, 2015).

UK parties benefit from free postage of electoral communications, as specified in the *Representation of the People Act 1983*. The Act additionally allows parties to use public buildings for free during the electoral campaign for the purpose of holding public meetings. Finally, the *Inheritance Tax Act 1984* relieves parties from paying an inheritance tax on legacies (The Funding of Political Parties, 2007). Other forms of tax relief are considered to be too expensive to be provided to the parties (Nassmacher, 2006). Other than these provisions, the UK does not provide any direct public funding for electoral campaigns (MPT, 2015).

Table 3.3A: State Funding in France, Germany, and the UK. Summary.

	France	Germany	United Kingdom
Provision of Direct Public Aid	Yes	Yes	Yes
Direct Public Aid Celling	No	Yes	No
Provision of Indirect Public Aid:	Yes	Yes	Yes
Tax Relief for Donors,	Yes	Yes	No
Tax Relief for Parties,	Yes	Yes	Yes
Free Airtime,	Yes	Yes	Yes
Other Indirect Public Aid.	Advertising space, postage	Advertising space	Advertising space, meeting rooms, postage, premises

Is the money earmarked?	No	No	Yes
Are public funds linked to gender equality	Yes	No	No
Eligibility Criteria	Share of votes in the previous election	Share of votes in the previous election; Number of Candidates	Share of votes in the previous election; Representation in the Parliament
Distribution	Proportionate to votes and seats received,	Proportionate to votes received,	Proportionate to votes and seats received,

Source: created by the author

# 3.4. Disclosure and Monitoring

#### **3.4.1. France**

France requires its MPs as well as a number of other office holders to declare their estate at the begging and end of their term in office. Failure to do so properly and honestly can result in a three-year prison sentence and an EUR 45,000 fine, as well as the prohibition to hold a public office and the loss of civic rights (Assemblée Nationale; 2014).

Individuals, who exceeded the EUR 7,500 donation limit can face a one-year prison sentence and EUR 3,750 fine (CNCCFP, 2017, p. 68).

Attempting to influence the vote by providing electors with gifts, money, favors etc. is punishable with an EUR 15,000 fine and a two-year imprisonment under Articles L106 and L108 of the Electoral Code. This penalty is doubled if the violator is a public officer (Code electoral, 2018, Art. L109).

France does not directly specify the rules for the use and/or abuse of administrative resources. Indirectly, however, article L52-8 covers this subject by forbidding incumbents to accept any kind of support from legal persons and entities (International IDEA, 2017).

If a candidate obtained more than one percent of the votes he or she must submit to the CNCCFP a complete and detailed campaign account (a track of all the contributions and expenses) certified by a financial representative by 6 pm on the tenth Friday that follows the first election round (within 68 days) (Code electoral, 2018, Art. L52-12).

CNCCFP (The National Commission for Campaign Accounts and Political Financing) is an independent administrative monitoring body that consists of nine members, who are appointed by decree to serve for five years; it additionally has approximately a 40-person secretariat and a number of judges in its possession. Normally, CNCCFP is supposed to perform the monitoring of the accounts within six months after the submission deadline. The Commission can approve, revise, or reject an account. The reasons for rejection vary, e.g. the account was submitted after the deadline, the account was not open by an agent, the account has a deficit, the candidate exceeded the expenditure limit, no invoices and receipts were attached, etc. Rejected accounts are referred to an electoral judge who will decide on the appropriate punishment, e.g. declare a candidate ineligible, force a fine, or send him or her to prison (Code electoral, 2018, Art. L52-15; Doublet, 2016). The commission additionally ensures the publication of the campaign accounts in a standard, simplified and easily-searchable way (Code electoral, 2018, Art. L52-12).

When CNCCFP determines that a candidate exceeded the expenditure limit, he or she must pay the difference to the Public Treasury (Code electoral, 2018, Art. L52-12). Additionally, a candidate can face a three-year prison sentence and an EUR 45,000 fine if he or she violates electoral campaign funding rules, exceeds the spending limit, does not properly follow the campaign account keeping and submission rules. If a candidate violates the rules on commercial advertising and the distribution of a toll-free telephone number (Arts. L50-1, L51, L52-1), he or she can face a one-year prison sentence and an EUR 15,000 fine (Code electoral, 2018, Art. L113-1).

Political parties must keep and submit annual consolidated accounts certified by two auditors to CNCCFP no later than June 30 of the following year (CNCCFP, 2017, p. 69). Just as candidates, parties are required to have a financial representative, on the other hand, unlike candidates, parties are not required to report on their electoral finance (International IDEA, 2017). It is recommended that expenditure on communication and propaganda, electoral campaigns, expenses on consumables, bank charges, interest expenses, etc. are included in the accounts. Party account information is available publicly on the CNCCFP website and in the French official gazette; parties themselves are not obliged to publish their financial records. When political parties violate financing rules, they can lose access to public funds (Doublet, 2016).

In general, the powers of CNCCFP are rather limited (Nassmacher, 2006). In terms of the supervision of the accounts, CNCCFP relies heavily on auditors. Unit 2013, CNCCFP did not have the means to investigate party funding, had no access to supporting documents, had no power to engage in the on-site supervision. Until now, it cannot issue an order or injunction to parties, its monitoring focus is lawfulness of parties' financial operations and not the expediency; parties may even refuse to cooperate with CNCCFP without facing sanctions. Finally, it can be argued that the Commission does not have sufficient resources to perform effectively. As an example, CNCCFP was expected to monitor approximately 11,850 accounts in 2015; yet its budget for the year was EUR 6,7 million, and the number of its staff was 47 (Doublet, 2016).

## **3.4.2. Germany**

The Act on Political Parties sets out the rules for party finance accountability and enforcement. Political parties eligible for public finances must annually submit their accounts audited by a certified auditor to the President of the Bundestag. The accounts of parties whose yearly income does not exceed EUR 5,000 do not have to be certified (APP, 2017, Art. 23). There is no requirement to submit separate accounts during an election year. If a party does not submit its annual accounts in time, it becomes disqualified from receiving public funds (Id. Art. 19a). Accounts should include the information on the incoming funds, expenditure, and party's assets. The information from the accounts of all the state and subordinate party branches (the names and addresses of all the donors should be included) should be incorporated. These requirements have been in place since 1984 (Nassmacher, 2006). The accounts should separate the total amount of the contributions which were less than EUR 3,300 and more than EUR 3,300 made by natural persons (APP, 2017, Art. 24).

Not all donations need to be itemized and reported. When a single donation exceeds EUR 50,000, it should be immediately reported to the President of the Bundestag. When aggregated donations from elected representatives exceed EUR 10,000 a year, they should be recorded; donors' names, addresses, and the amounts should be included in the records (Id. Art. 25).

The President of the Bundestag is responsible for verifying whether the submitted accounts are accurate and circulate the information in the Bundestag printed paper. He is also tasked with the preparation of an annual summary of parties' income and spending as well as every two years reporting on the party finance situation to the Bundestag. In a situation when the

President of the Bundestag suspects that a particular party's submitted accounts are inaccurate, he may give the party an opportunity to comment; he may also, in agreement with the party, commission an auditor to heck the accounts (Id. Art. 23). When a party unintentionally submits inaccurate accounts, but, as soon as it becomes aware of the fact that the statements provided are inaccurate, immediately notifies the President of the Bundestag, in such a situation the party will not face legal consequences for submitting inaccurate information (Id. Art. 23b).

Individual candidates should report contributions and expenditure, no itemization is required for the latter. Donations exceeding EUR 5,000 should be reported to the President of the Bundestag together with the specific amount, name, and the address of the donors; donations from a single source exceeding EUR 1,000 per month should also be reported. The President should publish the information on the donations to candidates from the same donor that exceed EUR 10,000 (Code of Conduct, 2013, Rules 4 and 1). Independent candidates do not need to publish their accounts (Germany, 2016).

Third-party actors are not obliged by law to report itemized expenditures and received contributions; they do, however, annually submit their accounts to the German tax authorities; the reported information is not open to the public (MPT, 2015).

Section 6 of the APP sets out the procedures and applicable administrative and criminal sanctions for violating accountability rules. If a party was wrongly allocated a higher amount of public money than it is entitled to, the party should reimburse the amount (APP, 2017, Art. 31a). In cases when inaccuracies were found in the submitted accounts, the party is liable to pay double the amount it underreported or incorrectly stated; when the party failed to correctly list its assets, the amount it needs to pay is equal to ten percent of value of the unlisted interests (Id. Art. 31b). If a party accepted impermissible donations it shall pay three times the amount of those donations; failing to publish the required donations results in the obligation of the party to pay twice the amount of the unpublished donations (Id. Art. 31c) When an individual fails to report correctly on the origins of the funds or accepts funds from impermissible donors he or she can be punished by a fine or even imprisonment of up to three years. Examiners and auditors can be punished by a fine or imprisonment of up to three years for falsifying reports; the imprisonment can be up to five years in cases when an auditor reports incorrect information in exchange for a payment (Id. Art. 31d). Additionally, individuals who violate the electoral law can lose the ability to take part in elections and/or to

hold public office in accordance with Section 45 of the German Criminal Code (2010). The President of the Bundestag is responsible for issuing the notice of sanctions and initiating court proceedings; his office acts as the enforcement authority and has the power to refer cases to the Federal Prosecutor (APP, 2017, Art. 38; MPT, 2015).

The Federal Audit Office (Bundesrechnungshof) has the power to investigate how public money is used and examine the work of the President of the Bundestag (Id. Art. 21). It also has the right to audit some kinds of third-party actors. Finally, the Federal Audit Office cannot monitor finances of MPs and their staff, but some State level bodies, such as the Audit Court in Bavaria has the power to do so; this is the only instance related to enforcement and monitoring where the Federal authority is weaker than the State one (MPT, 2015).

## 3.4.3. United Kingdom

The United Kingdom makes its political parties, regulated donees, candidates, and third parties record and report to the Electoral Commission certain kinds of donations and loans (Table 3.4.3A).

Political parties must submit quarterly reports on loans and donations to the Electoral Commission. During the election period, political parties, unless they do not run any candidates and notify the Electoral Commission about this, must compile and submit reports on a weekly basis. The central party must report all the donations and loans of over GBP 7,500; an *accounting unit*'s threshold is GBP 1,500 (e.g. Table 3.4.3B). When a party has an accounting unit it means it has a party section or sections whose finances are not directly controlled by its headquarters (EC, 2015). Importantly, since contributions under GBP 500 are not considered to be donations, they do not need to be recorded and reported, even their aggregated amounts. Prior to 2010, the GBP 500 figure was set at GBP 200, and the reporting limit was GBP 5,000 and GBP 1,000 and not the current GBP 7,500 and GBP 1,500 respectively. (EC, 2015; EC, 2013).

When a political party's yearly income or expenditure is over GBP 25,000 it must submit its accounts to the Electoral Commission. There are two different periods for the submission: those parties whose expenditure or income was below GBP 250,000 must submit their accounts within four months after the end of the financial year; those parties whose expenditure or incomes was over GBP 250,000 must submit their accounts within six months

and seven days after the end of the financial year. Parties that spend or collect more than GBP 250,000 in a year must also attach an independent auditor's certificate to their reported accounts. Similarly, when a party spends the amount equal to or less than GBP 250,000 during an electoral campaign, it must submit its accounts to the Commission within three months after the elections take place; if it spends more than GBP 250,000, the accounts must be submitted within six months and an independent auditor's certificate must be included (EC, n.d.).

Candidates must record and report all donations, as well as the total amount of all donations over GBP 50. Candidates must submit their spending returns to the Electoral Commission within 35 days after the election results were declared. Registered third-party actors must provide itemized contributions and expenditures reports to the Electoral Commission (MPT, 2015). Permissible donations, loans and aggregated donations and loans from the same source in the same calendar year received by political parties (also members associations and third parties) and regulated donees individuals over GBP 7,500 and GBP 1,500 respectively must be reported. Regulated donees, i.e. party and associations members, sub-nations' MPs, certain elected office holders must provide the Electoral Commission with information regarding the acceptance or return of each donation within 30 days from its acceptance or return. Even though Members of the House of Commons fall under the category of regulated donees, they report donations they received to the Registrar of Members' Financial Interests and the donations they returned are reported to the Electoral Commission (MPT, 2015; Uberoi, 2016). The Register is run by the UK Parliamentary Commission for Standards in Public Life, an independent governmental advisory body, which has the authority to scrutinize Parliamentary expenses and MPs' financial interests and review campaign finance spending (Register of Members' Financial Interests, 2017).

All impermissible donations must be reported. Typically, the following information has to be reported for permissible donations: donor's name and address, the amount, nature and value of the donation, the date the donation was received, accepted or returned, in what manner the donations were made; in case of a loan, it is necessary to also specify the date the loan is due to be repaid, the interest rate (EC, 2015). Additionally, those who donated to political parties were obliged to report to the Electoral Commission, the Electoral Administration Act 2006 abolished this practice (Feikert, 2009).

PPERA (2000) in Article 145 on enforcement calls for the establishment of the Electoral Commission. The Commission acts to ensure transparency and integrity, compliance with the law and deter non-compliance. In practice, it does so by ensuring that all the appropriate financial information of parties, candidates, and third parties is reported and disclosed by them, and published by the Commission (as the information becomes available); except loans and donations in Northern Ireland (PPERA, 2000, p. 168); it also provides parties with advice and reminds them of deadlines (Grist & Wright, 2016). Until 2010, criminal prosecution for offenses such as the failure to provide or providing false information on accounts was often the only tool for enforcing PPERA requirements (EC, 2013). In 2010, the Commission was given a variety of civil sanctioning powers. In general, besides the sanctioning powers, it also has supervisory and investigative powers, as well as the ability to recommend cases for criminal prosecution. Not complying with some of the sanctions imposed by the Commission, such as a failure to act upon a stop notice, is a criminal offense (Grist & Wright, 2016). Currently, the Commission's enforcement tools include fines between GBP 200 and 20,000, disclosure, stop, compliance, and restoration notices, entering premises with a warrant, interviewing witnesses, etc. (EC, 2016b; EC, 2017c).

The Commission employees seven commissioners, about 17 executives, and about a hundred other staff members (EC, 2018). In the financial year 2014-15 it had a budget of about GBP 21 million (OECD, 2016); importantly the expenditure plans envision a sharp cost reduction, i.e. for the financial year 2018-19 the budget is set at GBP 15.4 million (EC, 2017c).

Table 3.4A: Disclosure and Monitoring in France, Germany, and the United Kingdom.

Summary.

	France	Germany	United Kingdom
Auditing body	v Accounts and the German		The Electoral Commission
Financial Reports Submission	Yes	Yes	Yes
Parties report on election campaign financing	No	No	Yes
Candidates report on election	Yes	No	Yes

campaign financing			
Punishment for violations	1-3 year imprisonment; EUR 15,000-45,000 fine, ineligibility	1-5 year imprisonment; fine twice/three times the amount	imprisonment, GBP 200-20,000 fine
Information available publicly	Yes	Yes	Yes
Threshold to make donations public	No	Yes	Yes
Law against vote buying	Yes	Yes	Yes

Source: created by the author

# **Chapter 4. Evaluation and Recommendations**

Political finance regulatory frameworks come in a variety of forms, i.e. regulations can focus on income and/or expenditure controls, be directed at private individuals, political parties, or candidates, concentrate on state funding distribution and transparency. All three countries, France, Germany, and the United Kingdom, at some point in their history, faced political finance scandals and realized the need to develop and tune their political finance regimes to combat political corruption and increase openness and transparency of financial transactions in politics.

The so-called *Urba case* from the French city of Marseilles in 1987 exposed that the Socialist Party exchanged political favors in return for donations. This case, as well as several others, inspired strong regulatory reforms in the 1980s (Pujas & Rhodes, 1999, p. 53). In Germany, in 1981 the so-called *Flick Affair*, in which it was discovered by a *Der Spiegel* journalist that a number of leading politicians were receiving money from a German industrial conglomerate Friedrich Karl Flick, led to the amendment of both the Constitution, and the Party Act (Kroeze, Vitória, & Geltner, 2017, p. 287; Nassmacher, 2003b, p. 11). In the United Kingdom in the so-called *Ecclestone Affair* of 1997, it was revealed by the *Sunday Telegraph* that the Formula One tycoon Bernie Ecclestone made a donation of GBP 1 million to the Labour Party in exchange for exempting Formula One from the ban on tobacco advertising (Wintour & Maguire, 2000). After ignoring the rules on political parties spending, contributions, and public subsidies for many decades prior, in 1999 the UK was finally forced to reassess and upgrade its political financing legal framework (Nassmacher, 2003a, p. 141).

Several general explanations can be found for why such scandals occur and why finance regulations cannot always prevent them. Pujas and Rhodes (1999) reasons that problems with political financing that many countries face may be the result of the emergence of cartel parties, the high costs of running election campaigns, the decrease in the traditional means of financing parties, and the changing nature of competition in politics (p. 46).

Likewise, various authors have made attempts at evaluating the effectiveness of political finance regulations and consequently crafting recommendations and guidelines for transparency and accountability. Nassmacher (2003b) rightly notes that in order to establish the best and most adequate political finance regime one must first "consider the specific features of the national polity as well as the general problems of democratic governance", and

only after attempt "a multifaceted search for the optimum, not the mere transfer of a perfect set of rules applied somewhere else" (p. 13). Indeed, there is no one-size-fits-all approach to political finance regimes, and laws should vary accordingly, even when it comes to rather similar countries. Yet, the author notes, some standards can exist, and as early as 1976, K. Z. Paltiel in *Party, Candidate, and Election Finance: A Background Report*, claimed that:

A system of public financing, full disclosure and an enforcing agency backed by legal sanctions are essential to the success of a reform for party finance. Disclosure requires systematic reporting, auditing, public access to records and publicity. Enforcement demands a strong authority endowed with sufficient legal powers to supervise, verify, investigate and if necessary institute legal proceedings. Anything less is a formula for failure (as cited in Nassmacher, 2003b, p. 13)

## 4.1. Guidelines on Good Practice in Political Finance

#### 4.1.1. Contributions

It is recommended that grassroots support for parties and candidates should be emphasized over other sources of funding (Nassmacher, 2003b). Donations considered to be susceptible to political corruption should be banned or at least limited (Mulcahy, 2012) For instance, contributions from legal entities should be limited, completely prohibited, or strictly regulated, i.e. legal entities must inform their shareholders if such donations are made and keep them on their books; legal entities controlled by the state must be forbidden from making any donations (Council of Europe, 2003, Art. 5; Open Society Institute, 2005, Art. 5). The same principle should apply to donations from foreign governments and entities (Open Society Institute, 2005, Art. 7) to defend national sovereignty and the principle of selfdetermination (Nassmacher, 2003b). Having no ceiling on the amount that can be donated may contribute to the decrease in public confidence in political parties, and having no bans or limits on anonymous donations may shield donors of interested money from the scrutiny of the public (Mulcahy, 2012). Cash contributions in small amounts are considered safe and unlikely to exercise undue influence (Nassmacher, 2003b). Treating membership fees as donations may help to avoid the situation when they are used to evade contribution limits (ODIHR & Venice Commission, 2011, §163). In general, regulating contributions, states should ensure that various channels for political fundraising are available and balanced, donations are made in a transparent and public way, conflicts of interest are avoided, the

funding rules should favor all kinds of parties equally and provide them with equal opportunities establishing a level playing field for parties to compete effectively (Nassmacher, 2003b; Council of Europe, 2003, Art. 3). The legislation should clearly specify what is to be considered as a donation, e.g. "any deliberate act to bestow advantage, economic or otherwise, on a political party", (Open Society Institute, 2005, p. 158) to prevent the practice of funneling money through entities which are not bound by the same transparency requirements (Mulcahy, 2012).

## 4.1.2. Expenditures

It is recommended that states place reasonable limits on electoral campaign expenditure to prevent "an arms race" in electoral campaigns; and oblige parties and candidates to keep records of their spending – direct and indirect (Council of Europe, 2003, Arts. 9, 10). Such limits may be based on a particular amount that can be spent on an inhabitant of an electoral district or in a form of a percentage of the total public funding (OECD, 2016, p. 30). It is important to set realistic limits accounting for inflation so that parties and candidates can run their campaigns effectively (ODIHR & Venice Commission, 2011, §197).

#### 4.1.3. State Funding

In a situation when parties become too dependent on public parties, the linkage between the parties and society may weaken, hence, it is recommended that public resources cover party's expenses only partially and in a way that ensures the independence of the political parties. Additionally, parties, completely depended on the state, cannot effectively contribute to sustainable democracy, hence, it is recommended that the amount of money parties receive from the state is gradually reduced and/or terminated to encourage them to develop permanent groups of supporters. At the same time, having no available public funds for parties can turn them towards dangerous money, hence, at least basic forms of indirect subsidies should be provided; and they are also considered preferable to simple cash subsidies. It is recommended for states to provide such in-kind subsidies as advertising space, free airtime, public halls for meetings and events, free or subsidized postage, matching funds, and income, property, inheritance, and sales tax benefits and exemptions (Nassmacher, 2003b). States should consider how they can encourage gender equality in politics, for instance by providing certain non-traditional in-kind subsidies such as free child-care, or earmarking state resources (ODIHR & Venice Commission, 2011, §§180, 191). A clear eligibility and allocation criteria

must be developed, for instance, the state may distribute the subsidies equally to all parties or proportionately, based on the popularity of parties according to the previous election results, how gender-balanced they are, whether they properly comply with the regulations on disclosure (ODIHR & Venice Commission, 2011, §§188-192). Outside of the regulated state funding, the use of public resources for political reasons must be banned and strictly monitored for abuse (OECD, 2016 p. 30). Finally, it should be clear how the state funding may be used (party vs. campaign financing) by parties and what constitutes its abuse (ODIHR & Venice Commission, 2011, §§162, 208).

## 4.1.4. Disclosure and Monitoring

Even though a complete transparency and privacy cannot be simultaneously achieved, the rules on disclosure and monitoring must be adequately drafted to ensure the reasonable degree of public confidence in the political process. The basic principle here is that all parties and candidates must follow the same rules on disclosure in order to avoid loopholes in the law (Nassmacher, 2003b). Additionally, all parties and candidates should follow a particular disclosure format, for instance, divided into clearly defined spending categories, so that the data can be comparable (ODIHR & Venice Commission, 2011, §200). It is recommended that every donation should be recorded, its nature and amount noted, and a threshold for the donor identification established (transparency vs. privacy) (Council of Europe, 2003, Art. 12). Unfortunately, such thresholds can still be abused and exploited, i.e. donations are made just below the limit and hence, kept secret (Mulcahy, 2012). Political parties and candidates should regularly (at least annually) present their accounts to the independent monitoring authority, who makes them available to the public (Council of Europe, 2003, Art. 13).

States must additionally make sure that the compliance with the political finance laws is monitored, enforced, and violators are sanctioned (Council of Europe, 2003, Arts. 14-16). A variety of appropriate sanctioning powers, such as the confiscation of the funds obtained illegally, fines, imprisonment, loss of office or access to state funds, or even a deregistration of a political party, should be available to the monitoring agency (OECD, 2016 p. 30). The general rule here is that regulations that cannot be enforced, should not be enacted (Nassmacher, 2003b). As it was discussed in Chapter 2, such monitoring independent agencies should have the appropriate resources and enforcing powers. Additionally, a pure accounting approach to monitoring may not be effective enough, hence it is recommended that accounts are verified in detail (Nassmacher, 2003b).

## **4.1.5.** General Principles

In general, it is recommended that developing political finance regulations, legislators consider how to improve transparency, increase public confidence, discourage large donations and instead encourage the smaller grassroots donations, keep the rules simple and easy enough to understand, and focus on incentives, yet if there are bans or limits, they must be strongly enforced, and not just exist symbolically on paper (Nassmacher, 2003b). Incentives and support should be provided to political parties and candidates to help them understand and comply with the regulations. Finally, the regulatory framework should be periodically evaluated and adjustments, if necessary, should be made (OECD, 2016 p. 31).

## 4.2. Political Finance Framework Evaluations

Various reports by the Group of States against Corruption (GRECO) on the transparency of party funding provide information on how well the political finance framework of a certain country is developed and how well it functions in practice.

#### **4.2.1. France**

According to GRECO's (2009b) Evaluation Report on France Transparency of Party Funding, the French system of political finance is designed to make money in politics less important, parties to be less dependent of private donors, and spending on elections to become less (§105). The same report concluded that the French legal framework on transparency in political finance has eleven areas in need of improvement. Most recently, Addendum to the Second Compliance Report on France GRECO (2017) concludes that only five out of those eleven issues still require the attention of the regulators, even though they have been partly dealt with (§71).

GRECO points out that the French legislation on political finance does not account in any way for candidates running their election campaigns and collecting contributions, but in the end stepping down before the election takes place. GRECO recommends that France should expand its regulatory framework to include a mechanism for dealing with such cases (GRECO, 2009b, §106; GRECO, 2017, §31).

Second, there should be a legal requirement for parties to include the activities of their associated structures and political groups into the consolidated accounts in order to close the

potential loophole in this area and allow for more transparency (GRECO, 2009b, §109; GRECO, 2017, §36).

Third, the fact that political parties are not required to report to the CNCCFP on their financial and other investments in election campaigns of candidates (except presidential elections) leaves a major gap in transparency. GRECO recommends that parties must include such details in their accounts (GRECO, 2009b, §110; GRECO, 2017, §45).

Fourth, GRECO found that in practice not all funds parties receive go through the financial agent, which hinders, and sometimes, makes it impossible to monitor the incoming funds. Hence, GRECO recommends that funds for parties should be received "as far as possible" via the agent or fundraising association (GRECO, 2009b, §112; GRECO, 2017, §50).

Finally, as it was already discussed in the previous Chapter, the powers and resources of the CNCCFP are still rather limited when it comes to monitoring political parties. GRECO recommends enhancing the CNCCFP's supervisory functions (GRECO, 2009b, §123; GRECO, 2017, §60).

Hence, even though a lot of progress has been done in the past several years, French political finance framework still contains identifiable weaknesses, i.e. there is room for improvement in the area of the consolidation of party accounts, how funds reach political parties, and when it comes to the powers and resources of the CNCCFP.

#### **4.2.2.** Germany

GRECO's (2009c) Evaluation Report on Germany on Transparency of Party Funding, highlights five undeniable qualities of the German system on political finance, i.e. it is one of the first and oldest frameworks in Europe with deep constitutional roots, it strongly emphasizes transparency when it comes to the resources of political parties, it ensures a balance between public and private funding for its parties, and has an intelligent and unique account consolidation mechanism (§99). Yet, the report provides ten recommendations on how Germany can additionally improve its legal framework on transparency in political financing. Most recent Addendum to the Second Compliance Report on Germany (2018) concludes that seven out of ten issues still need improvement (§28).

GRECO (2009c) points out that due to the lack of a defined campaign period, the absence of the requirement for political parties to publish their campaign accounts separately, and the fact that, in practice, it takes about two years after the election for the public to receive the information on parties' electoral expenditures, it is, in the name of transparency, strongly recommended to establish a federal and local systems "for the publication of election campaign accounts ... which would make the information available shortly after election campaigns" (§103).

Second, the EUR 50,000 threshold Germany sets for the immediate disclosure and reporting must be lowered, as well as other thresholds for donations disclosure (e.g. EUR 10,000 per year); anonymous donations should be banned (GRECO, 2009c, §104). Such high thresholds are frequently criticized on the grounds that they do not allow for the adequate understanding of the political party funding sources (Mulcahy, 2012).

Third, since German political finance regulatory framework focuses mostly on parties, individual candidates remain rather unregulated. For example, there is nothing that prohibits MPs and other party candidates from accepting private donations, and it is their choice whether they transfer the money to the party or not. Hence, it is recommended that either such practice must be prohibited, or proper rules on disclosure and record keeping should be introduced for candidates (GRECO, 2009c, §105).

Fourth, in Germany, both political parties and parliamentary groups/foundations receive state funds and the former are prohibited to receive donations from the latter. Yet, it is known that the strict separation in this area is missing and hence, it can be hard to estimate the actual amount of state money received by various political parties. Therefore, it is recommended that Germany introduces stricter separation laws for the financing of political parties and parliamentary groups/foundations, and develops a document reflecting all the forms of available state aid (GRECO, 2009c, §§107-8).

Fifth, for the sake of better accuracy in auditing parties' financial reports, it is recommended "to strengthen the independence of the external audit of the parties' financial statements, for instance by introducing a reasonable degree of rotation or by appointing a second auditor from a different company" (GRECO, 2009c, §111).

Similarly, it is recommended to transfer the supervision of party financing to a different body (e.g. the Federal Court of Accounts), and provide it with the sufficient resources, powers, and the degree of independence (GRECO, 2009c, §114).

Finally, it is recommended that potential breaches of the Rules of Procedure of the Bundestag described in the attached to it Code of Conduct, i.e. regarding the rules on making donations to MPs, are clarified and appropriate sanctions are introduced (GRECO, 2009c, §119).

Hence, even though the German framework on political finance is rather robust and has its undeniable advantages, particular adjustments in legislations should still be made, i.e. Germany should introduce the requirements for parties to timely and separately publish election campaign accounts, consider lowering the thresholds for donations disclosure, regulate how its MPs and other members of political parties standing in an election accept private donations, separate the financing of political parties and parliamentary groups/foundations, and increase the powers and resources of the President of the Bundestag or a different body when it comes to the supervision of party funding. (GRECO, 2009c, §122; GRECO, 2018, §37).

## 4.2.3. United Kingdom

GRECO's (2008). Evaluation Report on the United Kingdom on Transparency of Party Funding points out the longstanding democratic tradition in the United Kingdom, the fact that between 50 and 80 percent of political parties' funding comes from private donations (§117), and the important role of the PPERA in increasing transparency and regulating donations above a certain threshold (§120). Yet, the report identifies six areas recommended for improvement. Most recent GRECO's (2013) Second Compliance Report on the United Kingdom establishes that two out of those six recommendations still need to be dealt with by the country's authorities (§20).

It is recommended to subject third parties and electoral candidates to laws that would increase transparency regarding their use of loans (GRECO, 2013, §29).

Secondly, even though the powers of the Electoral Commission have been increased, GRECO recommends to carry out a research into police investigations and prosecutions of political funding offences in the future not connected merely to the Electoral Commission, based on

the allegations that the police is generally reluctant to investigate such cases (GRECO, 2013, §§31, 34, 38).

Hence, significant improvement in the transparency of political funding in the United Kingdom is obvious, and the new framework seems to perform effectively, yet the authorities should still look closely into laws regulation loans for electoral candidates and third parties.

Table 4.2A: Main Political Finance Recommendations for France, Germany, and the United Kingdom. Summary.

France	Germany	United Kingdom
Regulate candidates running electoral campaigns, but ultimately stepping down	Require political parties to timely and separately publish election campaign accounts	Improve transparency in laws regulating loans for third parties and electoral candidates
Require political parties to produce more consolidated accounts	Lower the thresholds for donations disclosure	Research police investigating practices on political finance offenses
Political parties should report their election campaign spending	Regulate how MPs and other members of political parties standing in an election accept private donations	
Funds for political parties should income via the agent or fundraising association	Introduce stricter separation between political parties and parliamentary groups/foundations financing	
Increase the powers and resources of the CNCCFP	Increase the powers and resources of the President of the Bundestag	

Source: created by the author

# **Conclusion**

This paper attempted to answer the questions of what constitutes an effective political finance regulatory framework and which regulatory practices strengthen the democratic governance, and which carry potential risks. For this purpose, the examples of three countries with an established and rather longstanding tradition of democracy – France, Germany, and the United Kingdom – were analyzed and compared. In the process, however, several other important conclusions were drawn. These findings are summarized below.

Many definitions exist of what a political party is and what it should be. In general, a political party's definition consists of five elements: a political party has the objective to gain access to a political office; it employees particular methods, such as making nominations and contesting elections, to achieve this objective; a party competes for its right to be in office and pursue its program; it is autonomous and has an organizational structure.

Identifying the exact time when first parties in Europe emerged seem to be an impossible task. What is obvious is that due to the two major political developments of the 19th century related to institutional democratization – the transfer of political power to legislatures, and the expansion of the electorate – parties rose to be in the center of politics during the century. In this respect, the United Kingdom differs from France and Germany: parliamentarization in the UK came first and was followed by the expansion of the electorate; in France and Germany these two developments occurred in the opposite order.

In modern democracies, political parties perform a variety of tasks, roughly grouped into four major categories: coordination, recruitment, contesting elections, and representation. Parties may organize and finance themselves according to the elite, caucus or cadre party, mass party, catch-all party, cartel party, and business firm party models. Their lives and activities are regulated by laws that address party-state relations, inter-party relations, and intra-party relations. Party and campaign finances regulatory framework, specifically, has four main areas: donation bans and limits, spending bans and limits, public funding, and financial reporting.

Donation bans and limits are typically imposed with the aim to stop or reduce donations that are considered damaging to democracy. Banning and limiting spending is less common but can be imposed in order to reduce the cost of electoral campaigns or ban a specific kind of

spending, such as vote buying. Public funds are available in most European countries. Such funds can help parties and candidates to reach their electorate, reduce the influence of interested money, and motivate political actors to comply with the regulations. The funds are usually distributed proportionately to the qualifying parties based on their results in the previous election, and come in the form of money, or indirectly in the form of free or subsidized goods and services. Financial reporting regulations oblige political actors to disclose information about how they raise and spend their money. This practice can enhance transparency, facilitate oversight, prevent potential conflicts of interest, and allow the public to judge the independence of political actors and candidates and how wisely they spend the money. Imposing such regulations on the party and campaign finance activities is crucial for advancing the rule of law and principles of democracy. Unfortunately, the existence of political finance regulations does not mean that political actors will obey the rules, and Europe still faces several common challenges in this area.

Political corruption in the form of illicit financial practices, abuse of administrative resources, illegal and quid pro quo donations still hunts European states, especially some. Second, political parties and candidates often do not have equal access to resources resulting in skewed competition during elections. Third, certain political parties have become completely dependent on public funding loosening their linkages with the society as the result. Fourth, improperly regulated third-party spending during electoral campaigns continues to pour vast sums of interested money into politics and consequently lower transparency. Finally, gender inequality in political life and decision making still remains an issue in Europe.

In order to ensure compliance with the regulations states may empower an administrative body, public authority, or special agency to perform financial audits, investigative violations, and sanction lawbreakers: most commonly by imposing fines, however, the loss of public funding or office, and even imprisonment can also be ordered. Strong civil society and watchful media can perform additional monitoring, especially if financial accounts of parties and candidates are available to the public.

In France, the law treats party finance and campaign finance separately and covers independent candidates as well as political parties. Germany is different in this sense: political finance legislation there is strongly focused on political parties, since they are the main actors in the German politics, and individual candidates remain mostly unregulated. The United Kingdom, like Germany, focuses more on regulating its political parties, yet a lot of emphasis

is also put on regulating third-party campaigners. In general, the French system of political finance is designed with the aim to make money in politics less important by setting out clear requirements on donations and expenditure; in the UK, the legislation is aimed at limiting expenditure rather than controlling donations; and the German political finance regime is focused on state aid and reporting regulations.

When it comes to the regulations on contributions, France, Germany, and the United Kingdom do not always follow the same logic. For instance, France and Germany have a threshold for the amount of money that can be donated in cash; the United Kingdom has no threshold and, in fact, no ban on such contributions. Germany and the UK, unlike France, in general, have no limits for how much an individual wants to contribute to a political party or candidate. Moreover, corporate donations and donations from trade unions are allowed in Germany, and the United Kingdom, but not in France. Donations from foreign interests under a certain threshold are allowed in Germany but banned in France and the United Kingdom. Finally, anonymous donations under a certain threshold are allowed in France and Germany, but not the United Kingdom, however, since contributions under GBP 500 and GBP 50 made to political parties and candidates respectively are not considered to be donations, it is, in practice, possible to contribute anonymously below these amounts.

The expenditure rules in Germany allow candidates, political parties, and third-parties to spend unlimited amounts of money on electoral campaigns. In France, the sum is limited for individual candidates but not the political parties. Similarly, the United Kingdom limits candidate's expenditure, yet it also has strict rules on how much political parties and third-parties can spend in each part of the country.

Germany was the first country to start providing its parties with state funds, followed by France, and the United Kingdom. It additionally, sets a ceiling on such aid, unlike France and the UK. Indirect funds are also provided in all thee countries, but the forms differ slightly. In all three countries, parties can qualify for such funds based on their share of votes in the previous election; distribution occurs proportionately as well. In the UK, unlike France and Germany, the money is earmarked. Finally, in France, unlike Germany and the UK, it is linked to gender equality.

All three countries require its parties to submit financial reports, and the UK additionally, requires parties to submit separate reports on election campaign financing. This information is

available to the public. Violations are punishable by a range of sanctions including fines and imprisonment. France and the United Kingdom empower an independent agency to oversee political financing; in Germany, this function is performed by the office of the President of the Bundestag. Regardless of the type of the auditing body each country has, it is a common recommendation for all three to give them more powers and resources.

Other recommendations for France – there are five accounting to GRECO – include making improvements in the area of the consolidation of party accounts and how funds reach political parties. GRECO provides seven recommendations for Germany such as the introduction of the requirements for parties to timely and separately publish election campaign accounts, consider lowering the thresholds for donations disclosure, regulate how its MPs and other members of political parties standing in an election accept private donations, separate the financing of political parties and parliamentary groups and foundations. The United Kingdom, according to GRECO, can benefit from two recommendations: the authorities should look into laws regulation loans for electoral candidates and third parties, and carry out a research into police investigations and prosecutions of political funding offenses.

Finally, the political finance regime in France, Germany, and the United Kingdom is closely, but not always, built on the principles of good practice in political finance. All three countries ban or limit contributions considered to be susceptible to political corruption, yet in their specific political environments. All three in one way or another limit campaign expenditure, sometimes, directly by setting expenditure limits, or indirectly, by limiting political advertising. All three distribute public money proportionately and encourage parties to remain independent from such funds. The rules for disclosure and monitoring are also well-developed in all three countries, including the fact that the information is available publicly. In general, France seems to be the country that follows the guidelines on good practice most closely, followed by the United Kingdom, and Germany. On the other hand, the German regime is the oldest; comparing to the UK, and France, German legislation did not have to be reformed so many times for the effective working of the political finance regime. Therefore, as this paper repeatedly emphasized, there is no one-size-fits-all approach when it comes to the laws regulating political finance, and it is impossible to say which country provides the ideal example of how to design an effective political finance regime. What is clear, however, that all three countries strive to increase transparency and reduce the role of interested money in politics, and valuable lessons in this area can be learned from their experiences.

# **Bibliography**

A Specified Campaign Period? (n.d.) Retrieved from https://aceproject.org/ace-en/topics/me/mea/mec02

About MPs, Lords & officers. (n.d.). Retrieved from https://www.parliament.uk/about/mps-and-lords/about-lords/

Act on Political Parties. (2009). Retrieved from https://www.bundestag.de/blob/189734/2f4532b00e4071444a62f360416cac77/politicalparties -data.pdf

Act on Political Parties (Gesetz über die politischen Parteien). (2017). Retrieved from https://www.gesetze-im-internet.de/partg/PartG.pdf

American Political Science Association. (1950). *Toward a more responsible two-party system: A report*. New York: Rinehart.

Assemblée Nationale. (2014). *National Assembly in the French Institutions*. Retrieved from http://www2.assemblee-

 $nationale.fr/static/langues/english/National\_Assembly\_in\_the\_French\_institutions-2014.pdf$ 

Atwill, N. (2009). France. In The Law Library of Congress (Ed.), *Campaign Finance: An Overview: Australia, France, Germany, Israel, and the United Kingdom* (pp. 15-24). Retrieved from http://www.loc.gov/law/help/campaign-finance/campaign-finance-overview.pdf

Ballington, J & Kahane, M. (2014). Women in Politics: Financing for Gender Equality. In E. Falguera, S. Jones & M Ohman (Eds.), *Funding of Political Parties and Election Campaign*. *A Handbook on Political Finance* (pp. 300-343). Sweden: International IDEA

Biezen, I. van & Nassmacher, K. H. (2001). Political Finance in Southern Europe: Italy, Portugal, Spain. In K. H. Nassmacher (Ed.), *Foundations of Democracy. Approaches to Comparative Political Finance* (pp. 73–91). Baden Baden, Germany: Nomos.

Black, H. C. (1995). A Law Dictionary (2nd ed.). Union, NJ: Lawbook Exchange. Retrieved

Bundesrat. (n.d.). Roles and functions. Retrieved from https://www.bundesrat.de/EN/funktionen-en/funktionen-en-node.html

Burke, E. (1770). *Thoughts on the Cause of the Present Discontents* (3rd ed.). J. Dodsley in the Pall-Mall. Retrieved from https://books.google.de/books?id=kbouAAAMAAJ

Campaign Finance: Germany. (2015). Retrieved from http://www.loc.gov/law/help/campaign-finance/germany.php#t18

Center for Responsive Politics (Washington, D.C.), & Center for a New Democracy. (1993). *The World of campaign finance: A reader's guide to the funding of international elections*. Washington, D.C.: Center for Responsive Politics.

CNCCFP. Commission nationale des comptes de campagne et des financements politiques (The National Commission for Campaign Accounts and Political Financing) (2017). *Dix-huitième rapport d'activité* – 2016 (Eighteenth Activity Report - 2016). Retrieved from http://www.cnccfp.fr/docs/commission/cnccfp\_rapport\_activite\_2016.pdf

Code électoral. (The Electoral Code) (2018). Retrieved from http://www.legislationline.org/download/action/download/id/7673/file/France\_Electoral\_Cod e\_am2018\_fr.pdf

Code of Conduct. (2013). Retrieved from https://www.bundestag.de/blob/195006/a1232d4a394f7cdee1b9bccc2f374880/code\_of\_conduct-data.pdf

Constitutional Basis. (n.d.). Retrieved from http://www.bundespraesident.de/EN/Role-and-Functions/ConstitutionalBasis/ConstitutionalBasis-node.html

Council of Europe. (2003) *Recommendation Rec* (2003)4. Retrieved from https://www.coe.int/t/dg1/legalcooperation/economiccrime/cybercrime/cy%20activity%20interface2006/rec%202003%20(4)%20pol%20parties%20EN.pdf

Curtis, J. (2017). *The 2017 French parliamentary elections*. Retrieved from http://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-8015/CBP-8015.pdf/55

Determination of State Resources. (2017). Retrieved from https://www.bundestag.de/parlament/praesidium/parteienfinanzierung/festsetz\_staatl\_mittel

Doublet, Y. M. (2016). France. In OECD (Ed.), Financing Democracy: Funding of Political Parties and Election Campaigns and the Risk of Policy Capture, OECD Public Governance Reviews (pp. 147-154), OECD Publishing, Paris. http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264249455-en

Doublet, Y.M. (2017). GRECO Evaluations on Political Party and Election Campaigns. Retriever from

https://www.knab.gov.lv/upload/konference2017/yves\_mariegreco\_evaluations\_riga.ppt

Downs, A. (1957). An Economic Theory of Democracy. New York: Harper.

Ebeling, M. (2016). Epistemic Political Egalitarianism, Political Parties, and Conciliatory Democracy. *Political Theory*, 44(5), 629–656. https://doi.org/10.1177/0090591715605352

Election Campaign Spending. (n.d.). Retrieved from

https://www.electoral commission.org.uk/i-am-a/party-or-campaigner/guidance-for-political-parties/election-campaign-spending

Election of the Federal President. (n.d.). Retrieved from http://www.bundespraesident.de/EN/Role-and-Functions/ConstitutionalBasis/Election-of-the-Federal-President/Elections-node.html

Elections in 2010. (2010). Retrieved from http://archive.ipu.org/parline-e/reports/arc/2335\_10.htm

Elections in 2015. (2015). Retrieved from http://archive.ipu.org/parline-e/reports/arc/2335\_15.htm

Electoral Administration Act. (2006). Retrieved from http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2006/22/pdfs/ukpga\_20060022\_en.pdf

Electoral Systems. (n.d.). Retrieved from http://aceproject.org/ace-en/topics/es/onePage

Epstein, D. F. (1986). *The Political Theory of The Federalist*. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.

Epstein, L. D. (1980). *Political Parties in Western Democracies*. New Brunswick, NJ: Transaction Books.

European Commission. (2014). *Corruption* (Special Eurobarometer 397). Retrieved from http://ec.europa.eu/commfrontoffice/publicopinion/archives/ebs/ebs\_397\_en.pdf

European Commission. (2017). *Corruption* (Special Eurobarometer 470). Retrieved from http://ec.europa.eu/commfrontoffice/publicopinion/index.cfm/ResultDoc/download/Documen tKy/81007

Farrell, D. M. (2006). Political Parties in a Changing Campaign Environment. In R. S. Katz & W. Crotty (Eds.), *Handbook of party politics* (pp. 122-133). London: Sage Publications.

Federal Election Act. (2013). Retrieved from http://aceproject.org/ero-en/regions/europe/DE/germany-federal-election-act-amended-to-2013/at\_download/file

Federal Government (n.d.). Function and constitutional basis. https://www.bundesregierung.de/Webs/Breg/EN/FederalGovernment/ConstitutionalBasis/\_no de.html

Feikert, C. (2009). United Kingdom. In The Law Library of Congress (Ed.), *Campaign Finance: An Overview: Australia, France, Germany, Israel, and the United Kingdom* (pp. 45-53). Retrieved from http://www.loc.gov/law/help/campaign-finance/campaign-finance-overview.pdf

Feikert-Ahalt, C. (2016). *Regulation of Campaign Finance and Free Advertising*. Retrieved from https://www.loc.gov/law/help/campaign-finance-regulation/campaign-finance-regulations.pdf

Fisher, J. (1999). Modelling the Decision to Donate by Individual Party Members: The Case of British Parties. *Party Politics*, *5*, 19–38.

France. Assemblée Nationale (The National Assembly) (2017). Retrieved from http://archive.ipu.org/parline-e/reports/2113.htm

France. Sénat (The Senate) (2017). Retrieved from http://archive.ipu.org/parline-e/reports/2114.htm

German Bundestag (n.d.). Function and role. Retrieved from https://www.bundestag.de/en/parliament/function#url=L2VuL3BhcmxpYW1lbnQvZnVuY3R pb24vMTk3NjA4&mod=mod454186

German Bundestag. (2012). *State funding of political parties in Germany*. Retrieved from https://www.bundestag.de/blob/189744/554b4eaa7746b48ef31612792a9cf461/party\_funding \_05-data.pdf

German Bundestag. (2018). Festsetzung der staatlichen Mittel für das Jahr 2017 (Determination of state resources for the year 2017). Retrieved from https://www.bundestag.de/blob/545418/dcecfbd89403d01611008aadc5b8f579/finanz\_17-data.pdf

German Criminal Code. (2010). Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/anti-trafficking/sites/antitrafficking/files/criminal\_code\_germany\_en\_1.pdf

Germany. (2016). Retrieved from https://www.idea.int/data-tools/country-view/92/55

Germany. Bundesrat. (2017). Retrieved from http://archive.ipu.org/parline-e/reports/2122.htm

Germany. Bundestag. (2018). Retrieved from http://archive.ipu.org/parline-e/reports/2121.htm

Goldstein, R. J. (2009). *Political Repression in 19th Century Europe*. New York, NY: Routledge

GRECO. (2008). Evaluation Report on the United Kingdom on Transparency of Party Funding. Retrieved from

https://rm.coe.int/CoERMPublicCommonSearchServices/DisplayDCTMContent? documentId=09000016806 ca 480

GRECO. (2009a). Third Evaluation Round. Evaluation Report on France Transparency of Party Funding. Retrieved from https://rm.coe.int/16806c5dcf

GRECO. (2009b). Evaluation Report on France Transparency of Party Funding. Retrieved from

https://rm.coe.int/CoERMPublicCommonSearchServices/DisplayDCTMContent? documentId=09000016806c5dcf

GRECO. (2009c). Evaluation Report on Germany on Transparency of Party Funding. Retrieved from

https://rm.coe.int/CoERMPublicCommonSearchServices/DisplayDCTMContent?documentId =09000016806c6362

GRECO. (2013). Second Compliance Report on the United Kingdom. Retrieved from https://rm.coe.int/CoERMPublicCommonSearchServices/DisplayDCTMContent?documentId =09000016806ca468

GRECO. (2015). Third Interim Compliance Report on Germany. Retrieved from https://rm.coe.int/CoERMPublicCommonSearchServices/DisplayDCTMContent?documentId =09000016806c6395

GRECO. (2016). Third Interim Compliance Report on France. Retrieved from https://rm.coe.int/CoERMPublicCommonSearchServices/DisplayDCTMContent?documentId =09000016806c5df7

GRECO. (2017). Addendum to the Second Compliance Report on France. Retrieved from https://rm.coe.int/third-evaluation-round-addendum-to-the-second-compliance-report-on-fra/1680750dd9

GRECO. (2018). Addendum to the Second Compliance Report on Germany. Retrieved from https://rm.coe.int/third-evaluation-round-addendum-to-the-second-compliance-report-onger/168078bd09

Grist, R & Wright, N. (2016). United Kingdom. In OECD, Financing Democracy: Funding of Political Parties and Election Campaigns and the Risk of Policy Capture, OECD Public Governance Reviews (pp. 173-182), OECD Publishing, Paris. http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264249455-en

Herrnson, P. S. (1988). *Party Campaigning in the 1980s*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.

Hershey, M. R. (2006). Political Parties as Mechanisms of Social Choice. In R. S. Katz & W. Crotty (Eds.), *Handbook of party politics* (pp. 75-88). London: Sage Publications.

Hoadley, J. F. (1986). *Origins of American Political Parties: 1789–1803*. Lexington, KY: The University Press of Kentucky.

Hopkin, J. (2004). The Problem with Party Finance: Theoretical Perspectives on the Funding of Party Politics. *Party Politics*, *10*(6), 627–651. https://doi.org/10.1177/1354068804046911

House of Commons. (2011). Fixed-term Parliaments Act 2011 c.14. Retrieved from http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2011/14/pdfs/ukpga\_20110014\_en.pdf

House of Commons. (n.d.). Retrieved from https://www.parliament.uk/business/commons/

How government works. (n.d.). Retrieved from https://www.gov.uk/government/how-government-works#how-government-is-run

Income Tax Act. (Einkommensteuergesetz (EStG)). (2017). Retrieved from https://www.gesetze-im-internet.de/estg/BJNR010050934.html

International IDEA. (2017). France. Retrieved from https://www.idea.int/data-tools/country-view/86

International IDEA. (n.d.(a)). Are There Limits on The Amount A Candidate Can Spend? Retrieved from https://www.idea.int/data-tools/question-view/562

International IDEA. (n.d.(b)). Are There Provisions for Direct Public Funding to Political Parties? Retrieved from https://www.idea.int/data-tools/question-view/548

International IDEA. (n.d.(c)). Do Political Parties Have to Report Regularly on Their Finances? Retrieved from https://www.idea.int/data-tools/question-view/564

International IDEA. (n.d.(d)). Is There A Ban on Donations from Foreign Interests to Political Parties? Retrieved from https://www.idea.int/data-tools/question-view/527

International IDEA. (n.d.(e)). Is There a Ban on Anonymous Donations to Political Parties? Retrieved from https://www.idea.int/data-tools/question-view/538

Interstate Treaty on Broadcasting and Telemedia. (2017). Retrieved from https://www.die-medienanstalten.de/fileadmin/user\_upload/Rechtsgrundlagen/Gesetze\_Staatsvertraege/Rundf unkstaatsvertrag\_RStV\_20\_english\_version.pdf

Johnson, J. (2006). Political Parties and Deliberative Democracy? In R. S. Katz & W. Crotty (Eds.), *Handbook of party politics* (pp. 47-50). London: Sage Publications.

Katz, R. S. (2006). Party in Democratic Theory. In R. S. Katz & W. Crotty (Eds.), *Handbook of party politics* (pp. 34-46). London: Sage Publications.

Katz, R. S. (2014). Political Parties. In D. Caramani (Ed.), *Comparative Politics* (3rd ed., pp. 220-236). Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Katz, R. S. (2017). Political Parties. In D. Caramani (Ed.), *Comparative Politics* (4th ed., pp. 207-223). Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Kelly, R. S. (2016). *Short Money*. Retrieved from http://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/SN01663/SN01663.pdf

Klingeren, M., Orozco, M., van Spanje, J. & de Vreese, C. (2015). Party Financing and Referendum Campaigns in EU Member States. Retrieved from http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2015/519217/IPOL\_STU(2015)519217\_EN.pdf

Koole, R. (2001). Political Finance in Western Europe: Britain and France. In K. H. Nassmacher (Ed.), *Foundations of Democracy*. *Approaches to Comparative Political Finance* (pp. 73–91). Baden Baden, Germany: Nomos.

Kroeze, R., Vitória, A., & Geltner, G. (2017). *Anti-corruption in History: From Antiquity to the Modern Era*. OUP Oxford. Retrieved from https://books.google.cz/books?id=a\_pADwAAQBAJ p. 287

Krouwel, A. (2006). Party Models. In R. S. Katz & W. Crotty (Eds.), *Handbook of party politics* (pp. 249-269). London: Sage Publications.

Ladrech, R. (2002). Europeanization and Political Parties: Towards a Framework for Analysis. *Party Politics*, 8(4), 389–403. https://doi.org/10.1177/1354068802008004002

Lodewyckx, A. (1941). Academic Freedom in Germany. *The Australian Quarterly*, 13(3), 82-89. doi:10.2307/20630960

Manin, B. (1987). On Legitimacy and Political Deliberation. *Political Theory*, *15*(3), 338–368. https://doi.org/10.1177/0090591787015003005

Money, Politics and Transparency. (2015). United Kingdom. Retrieved from https://data.moneypoliticstransparency.org/countries/GB/

Mulcahy, S. (2012). Money, Politics, Power: Corruption Risks in Europe. Retrieved from https://transparency.eu/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/2012-Corruption-Risks-In-Europe.pdf

Müller, W. C. & Sieberer, U. (2006). Party Law. In R. S. Katz & W. Crotty (Eds.), *Handbook of party politics* (pp. 435-445). London: Sage Publications.

Nassmacher, K. H. (2001). Foundations of Democracy. Approaches to Comparative Political Finance. Baden Baden, Germany: Nomos.

Nassmacher, K. H. (2003a). Monitoring, Control and Enforcement of Political Finance Regulation. In R. Austin & M. Tjernström (Eds.), *Funding of Political Parties and Election Campaigns* (pp. 138-155). Stockholm: International IDEA.

Nassmacher, K. H. (2003b). Introduction: Political Parties, Funding and Democracy. In R. Austin & M. Tjernström (Eds.), *Funding of Political Parties and Election Campaigns* (pp. 1-19). Stockholm: International IDEA.

Nassmacher, K. H. (2006). Regulation of Party Finance. In R. S. Katz & W. Crotty (Eds.), *Handbook of party politics* (pp. 446-455). London: Sage Publications.

Nassmacher, K. H. (2014). The Established Anglophone Democracies. In E. Falguera, S. Jones & M Ohman (Eds.), *Funding of Political Parties and Election Campaign. A Handbook on Political Finance* (pp. 253-298). Sweden: International IDEA

Niedermayer, O. (2017). *Einnahmen und Ausgaben der Parteien* (Income and Expenses of the Parties). Retrieved from http://www.bpb.de/politik/grundfragen/parteien-indeutschland/zahlen-und-fakten/42237/einnahmen-und-ausgaben

Norris, P. (2006). Recruitment. In R. S. Katz & W. Crotty (Eds.), *Handbook of party politics* (pp. 89-108). London: Sage Publications.

OECD (2016), Financing Democracy: Funding of Political Parties and Election Campaigns and the Risk of Policy Capture, OECD Public Governance Reviews, OECD Publishing, Paris. http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264249455-en

Ohman, M. (2014). Getting the Political Finance System Right. In E. Falguera, S. Jones & M Ohman (Eds.), *Funding of Political Parties and Election Campaign. A Handbook on Political Finance* (pp. 12-32). Sweden: International IDEA

Open Society Institute. (2005). *Monitoring Election Campaign Finance: a Handbook for NGOs*. New York, NY: Open Society Institute.

Orvis, S., & Drogus, C. (2011). *Introducing Comparative Politics: Concepts and Cases in Context* (2nd ed.). Canada: CQ Press College.

OSCE Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights & Venice Commission. (2011). Guidelines on Political Party Regulation. Retrieved from http://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2010)024-e

OSCE/ODIHR. (2013). Federal Republic of Germany. Elections to the Federal Parliament (Bundestag). Retrieved from http://www.osce.org/odihr/elections/109518?download=true

OSCE/ODIHR. (2017). Federal Republic of Germany. Elections to the Federal Parliament (Bundestag). Retrieved from http://www.osce.org/odihr/elections/germany/358936?download=true

Palmer, E. (2009). Germany. In The Law Library of Congress (Ed.), *Campaign Finance: An Overview: Australia, France, Germany, Israel, and the United Kingdom* (pp. 25-35). Retrieved from http://www.loc.gov/law/help/campaign-finance/campaign-finance-overview.pdf

Philp, M. (2007). Conceptualising Political Corruption. In A.J. Heidenheimer & M. Johnstone (Eds.), *Political Corruption: Concepts and Contexts* (3rd ed., pp. 41-58), New Brunswick and New Jersey: Transaction Publishers.

Piccio, D. R. (2014). Northern, Western and Southern Europe. In E. Falguera, S. Jones & M Ohman (Eds.), *Funding of Political Parties and Election Campaign. A Handbook on Political Finance* (pp. 204-252). Sweden: International IDEA

Political Parties and Elections Act 2009. (2009). Retrieved from https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2009/12/pdfs/ukpga\_20090012\_en.pdf

Political Parties, Elections and Referendums Act 2000. (2000). Retrieved from http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2000/41/pdfs/ukpga\_20000041\_en.pdf

Public Funding for Parties. (2018). Retrieved from https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/find-information-by-subject/political-parties-campaigning-and-donations/public-funding-for-parties

Pujas, V., & Rhodes, M. (1999). Party finance and political scandal in Italy, Spain and France. *West European Politics*, 22(3), 41–63. https://doi.org/10.1080/01402389908425315

Register of Members' Financial Interests. (2017). Retrieved from https://www.parliament.uk/mps-lords-and-offices/standards-and-financial-interests/parliamentary-commissioner-for-standards/registers-of-interests/register-of-members-financial-interests/

Representation of the People Act 1983. (1983). Retrieved from http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1983/2/pdfs/ukpga\_19830002\_en.pdf

Rosenblum, N. L. (2010). On the Side of the Angels: An Appreciation of Parties and Partisanship. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.

Ruud, C. A. (1979). Limits on the 'Freed' Press of 18th- and 19th-century Europe. *Journalism Quarterly*, 56(3), 521–530. https://doi.org/10.1177/107769907905600309

Sainte-Laguë/Schepers (2015). Retrieved from https://www.bundeswahlleiter.de/en/service/glossar/s/sainte-lague-schepers.html

Sartori, G. (1976). Parties and Party Systems. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Scarrow, S. E. (2006). Steps toward Institutional Democratization in Western Europe [Table]. In S. E. Scarrow, The Nineteenth-Century Origins of Modern Political Parties: The Unwanted Emergence of Party-Based Politics. In R. S. Katz & W. Crotty (Eds.), *Handbook of party politics* (pp. 16-24). London: Sage Publications.

Seyd, P & Whiteley, P. (1992). *Labour's Grass Roots: The Politics of Party Membership*. Oxford: Clarendon.

Taagepera, R. (2009). Electoral Systems. In C. Boix & S.C. Stokes (Eds.), *The Oxford Handbook of Comparative Politics* (pp. 678-702), New York: Oxford University Press

Taagepera, R., & Shugart, M. S. (2008). Why Study Electoral Systems? and General Features of Electoral Systems. In L. Mayer, F. Thames, D. Pattersonpp (Eds.), *Contending Perspectives in Comparative Politics: A Reader* (165-175). Washington: CQ Press

The Electoral Commission. (2010). Donations and Loans: Guidance for Regulated Donees in Great Britain. Retrieved from

http://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/\_\_data/assets/electoral\_commission\_pdf\_file/0019/13 708/026-regulated-donees-guidance-final.pdf

The Electoral Commission. (2013). A regulatory review of the UK's party and election. Retrieved from

 $http://www.electoral commission.org.uk/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0008/157499/PEF-Regulatory-Review-2013.pdf$ 

The Electoral Commission. (2014). *Corporate plan 2014–15 to 2018–19*. Retrieved from https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0006/167091/EC-Corporate-Plan-2014-15-to-2018-19.pdf

The Electoral Commission. (2015). Reporting donations and loans: Parties with accounting units. Retrieved from

 $http://www.electoral commission.org.uk/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0016/102283/sp-reporting-with-au-rp.pdf$ 

The Electoral Commission. (2016a). *UK Parliamentary General Election 2015: Campaign spending report*. Retrieved from

 $http://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/\__data/assets/pdf\_file/0006/197907/UKPGE-Spending-Report-2015.pdf$ 

The Electoral Commission. (2016b). *Enforcement Policy*. Retrieved from http://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0011/199703/April-2016-Enforcement-Policy.pdf

The Electoral Commission. (2016c). *Minutes of the meeting of the Electoral Commission held on Wednesday 10 February 2016 at 9.30 am.* Retrieved from https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0015/206133/2016-02-10-Board-minutes-APPROVED.pdf

The Electoral Commission. (2017a). *UK General Election Candidate and Party Spending*. Retrieved from https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/find-information-by-subject/elections-and-referendums/past-elections-and-referendums/uk-general-election-candidate-election-spending/uk-general-election-candidate-and-party-spending#

The Electoral Commission. (2017b). *Political finance regulation at the June 2017 UK general election*. Retrieved from

 $https://www.electoral commission.org.uk/\__data/assets/pdf\_file/0004/237550/Political-finance-regulation-at-the-June-2017-UK-general-election-PDF.pdf$ 

The Electoral Commission. (2017c). *Annual Report and Accounts 2016-17*. Retrieved from https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0007/232864/2016-17-Annual-report-and-Accounts-English.pdf

The Electoral Commission. (2018). *Who we are*. Retrieved from https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/our-work/who-we-are

The Electoral Commission. (n.d.). *Introduction to Being a Party Treasurer*. Retrieved from https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0013/102262/intro-party-treasurer-rp.pdf

The French National Assembly. (n.d.). Role and powers of the National Assembly. Retrieved from http://www2.assemblee-nationale.fr/langues/welcome-to-the-english-website-of-the-french-national-assembly#node\_9511

The French Senate. (n.d.). The senatorial elections. Retrieved from http://www.senat.fr/lng/en/senators/the\_senatorial\_elections.html

The Funding of Political Parties. (2007). Retrieved from http://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/RP07-34/RP07-34.pdf

The Transparency of Lobbying, Non-party Campaigning and Trade Union Administration Act 2014. (2014) Retrieved from

http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2014/4/pdfs/ukpga\_20140004\_en.pdf

Theresa May's general election statement in full. (2017). Retrieved from http://www.bbc.com/news/uk-politics-39630009

Types of contributions. (n.d.). FEC.gov. Retrieved from https://www.fec.gov/help-candidates-and-committees/candidate-taking-receipts/contribution-types/

Uberoi, E. (2016). *Political Party Funding: Sources and Regulations*. Retrieved from http://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/RP07-34/RP07-34.pdf

UK Parliament. (n.d.). Voting systems in the UK. Retrieved from https://www.parliament.uk/about/how/elections-and-voting/voting-systems/

UK snap election: Five things you need to know. (2017). Retrieved from http://www.bbc.com/news/uk-politics-39623674

United Kingdom. House of Commons. (2018). Retrieved from http://archive.ipu.org/parline-e/reports/2335.htm

United Kingdom. House of Lords. (2018). Retrieved from http://archive.ipu.org/parline-e/reports/2336.htm

West, D. (2000). Checkbook Democracy. Boston, MA: Northeastern University Press.

White, I. & Gay, O. (2015). *Party Political Broadcasts*. Retrieved from http://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/SN03354/SN03354.pdf

White, J. K. (2006). What is a Political Party? In R. S. Katz & W. Crotty (Eds.), *Handbook of party politics* (pp. 5-15). London: Sage Publications.

White, J. K., & Kerbel, M. R. (2017). *Party On!: Political Parties from Hamilton and Jefferson to Trump* (2nd ed.). Taylor & Francis. Retrieved from https://books.google.de/books?id=ZxIwDwAAQBAJ

Who can stand as an MP? (n.d.) Retrieved from http://www.parliament.uk/about/mps-and-lords/members/electing-mps/candidates/

Williamson, G. S. (2000). What Killed August von Kotzebue? The Temptations of Virtue and the Political Theology of German Nationalism, 1789–1819. *The Journal of Modern History*, 72(4), 890–943. https://doi.org/10.1086/318549

Wilson, J. Q. (1973). Political Organizations. New York: Basic Books.

Wintour, P., & Maguire, K. (2000). *The funding scandal that just won't go away. The Guardian*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2000/sep/20/labour.labour1997to99

# **Appendices**

# **Appendix 1: Tables**

Table 1.2A: Parliamentarization vs. Expansion of the Electorate in Europe.

Country	Parliamentarization	Expansion of the Electorate	
Austria	1919	1873	
Belgium	1831	1894	
Denmark	1901	1849	
Finland	1917	1907	
France	1875	1848	
Germany	1919	1871	
Italy	1861	1882	
Netherlands	1868	1888	
Sweden	1917	1875	
Switzerland	1848	1848	
United Kingdom	1832-35	1869	

Adopted from: Scarrow, 2006, p.18.

Table 2.1A: Introduction of Political Finance Laws in Northern, Western, and Southern Europe.

Country	Year
Germany	1966
Finland	1969
Sweden	1972
Norway	1973
Italy	1974
Austria	1975
Spain	1977
Portugal	1977
Greece	1984
Liechtenstein	1984
Denmark	1986
France	1988
Belgium	1989
Cyprus	1991
Portugal	1993
Ireland	1997
The Netherlands	1999
Luxemburg	1999
UK	2000
Andora	2000
S. Marino	2005
Iceland	2006

Adopted from: Piccio, 2014, p. 211

Table 2.1B: Introduction of Direct Public Funding for Political Parties in Northern, Western, and Southern Europe.

Country	Year
Germany	1959
Finland	1967
Sweden	1966
Norway	1970
Italy	1974
Austria	1975
Spain	1977
Portugal	1977
Greece	1984
Denmark	1986
France	1988
Belgium	1989
Cyprus	1991
Ireland	1997
The Netherlands	1999
Luxemburg	1999
Iceland	2006

Adopted from: Piccio, 2014, p. 222

Table 2.2A: Challenges with Political Financing.

Political System Challenges	Political Finance Control Challenges		
Unequal access to funding for different political actors	Unsuitable legislation (ambiguous or overly ambitious legislation or rules not suitable for the context)		
Ability of wealthy interests to unduly influence politics	Lack of political will to control money in politics		
Influx of illicit funding into politics	Popular acceptance of vote buying		
Co-optation of politics by business interests	Lack of independence of enforcing institutions		
Abuse of state resources	Biased enforcement of political finance regulations		
Widespread vote buying	Lack of resources for enforcing regulations		

Source: Ohman, 2014, p. 20.

Table 3.2.2.1A: Additional Amount Candidates Can Spend. France.

Fraction of the	Ceiling per capita of election expenses (in EUR):				
population of	Election of municipal councilors:		Election of	Election of	
the constituency:	First round list	Second round list	departmental councilors	Regional Advisers	
Less than 15,000 inhabitants	1,22	1,68	0,64	0,53	
15,001 to 30,000 inhabitants	1,07	1,52	0,53	0,53	
30,001 to 60,000 inhabitants	0,91	1,22	0,43	0,53	
60,001 to 100,000 inhabitants	0,84	1,14	0,30	0,53	
100,001 to 150,000 inhabitants	0,76	1,07	-	0,38	
150,001 to 250,000 inhabitants	0,69	0,84	-	0,30	
Over 250,000 inhabitants	0,53	0,76	-	0,23	

Adopted from: Code electoral, art. L52-11).

Table 3.3.2A: State Funding Limit. Germany.

Year	Amount in EUR
2012	150,800,000
2013	154,117,600
2014	156,737,599
2015	159,245,400
2016	160,519,363
2017	161,803,517

Adopted from: Determination of State Resources, 2017

Table 3.3.3A: Short Money Allocations in GBP in 2016/17. United Kingdom.

Party	General	Travel	Leader of the Opposition	Total
Democratic Unionist Party	166,661.00	3,845.94		170,506.94
Green Party	212,100.00	4,894.65		216,994.65
Labour Party	5,510,661.00	127,169.17	789,146.00	6,426,976.17
Liberal Democrats	544,170.00	12,557.69		556,727.69
Plaid Cymru	81,532.00	1,881.57		83,413.57
Social Democratic and Labour Party	70,700.00	1,631.49		72,331.49
Scottish National Party	1,194,540.00	27,566.34		1,222,106.34
UK Independence Party	212,100.00	4,894.65		216,994.65
Ulster Unionist Party	70,700.00	1,631.49		72,331.49

Source: Kelly, 2016, p. 6

Table 3.3.3B: Funding Rates in GBP, 1997/98-2016/17. United Kingdom.

Financial Year	Per seat	Per 200 votes	To the Leader of the Opposition's Office
1997/98	3,840.65	7.67	NA
1998/99	3,975.07	7.94	NA
1999/2000	10,732.69	21.44	500,000.00
2000/01	11,011.73	21.99	513,000.00
2001/02	11,265.00	22.50	524,799.00
2002/03	11,411.45	22.79	531,621.39
2003/04	11,765.20	23.50	548,101.65
2004/05	12,094.63	24.16	563,448.50
2005/06	12,518.00	25.00	583,169.00
2006/07	12,793.00	25.55	595,999.00
2007/08	13,356.00	26.67	622,223.00
2008/09	13,890.00	27.74	647,112.00
2009/10	14,015.00	27.99	652,936.00
2010/11	14,351.00	28.66	668,606.00
2011/12	15,039.85	30.04	700,699.00
2012/13	15,761.76	31.48	734,333.00
2013/14	16,250.37	32.46	757,097.32
2014/15	16,689.13	33.33	777,538.48
2015/16	16,956.16	33.86	789,979.10
2016/17	16,938.00	33.83	789,146.00

Adopted from: Kelly, 2016, pp. 29-30.

Table 3.3.3C: Cranborne Money Allocations, 1997/98 - 2014/15. United Kingdom.

Year	Total in GBP (thousands)
1997/98	133,380
1998/99	138,048
1999/2000	291,894
2000/01	309,743
2001/02	316,867
2002/03	620,555
2003/04	639,792
2004/05	656,426
2005/06	677,432
2006/07	693,691
2007/08	726,988
2008/09	773,056
2009/10	773,056
2010/11	587,319
2011/12	589,165
2012/13	610,375
2013/14	630,518
2014/15	646,282
2015/16	924,989
2016/17	969,424

Source: Kelly, 2016, p. 31

Table 3.3.3D: Ofcom List of Major Parties, as of 2015. United Kingdom.

Great Britain	Scotland	Wales	Northern Ireland	England and Wales	
The Conservative Party			Sinn Fein		
The Labour Party	The Scottish	DI 11	DI ' I	The Democratic Unionist Party	
	National Party	Plaid Cymru	The Alliance Party	UKIP	
The Liberal	(SNP)	Суппа	The Social Democratic		
Democrats			and Labour Party		
			The Ulster Unionist		
			Party		

Source: White & Gay, 2015

Table 3.4.3A: Donations and Loans Reporting Requirements. United Kingdom.

Donation Type	Political Parties	Regulate Members Associatio ns	Individuals	Candidates	Third Parties
Impermissible Donations	Report All	Over £500		Record/Report	Report All
Permissible Donations	over £7,500		over £1,500	the total of all over £50 donations	over £7,500 the total of all between £500-£7,500
Permissible Loans				3 . 21 22 , 2 3 3	N A. 1' 11
Aggregations of Donations/Loans				Not Applicable	over £7500

Source: The Electoral Commission, 2010.

Table 3.4.3B: Examples of Reporting Requirements. United Kingdom.

Hypothetical Situation	Action	The reason		
A donor gives £7,600 to a CP	Report	It's over the £7,500 threshold		
A donor gives £1,600 to a single AU	Report	It's over the £1,500 threshold.		
A donor gives £600 each to 13 AUs	Report	It totals £7,800, so is over the £7,500 threshold when the donations are aggregated.		
A donor gives £1,450 each to 3 AUs	Do not Report	It totals £4,350, but it's under the £1,500 threshold for an AU and under the £7,500 threshold when the donations are aggregated.		
A donor gives £6,000 to a CP and £1,450 to an AU	Do not Report	It totals £7,450 but it's under the £1,500 threshold for an AU and under the £7,500 threshold when the donations are aggregated		

Adopted from: The Electoral Commission, 2015, p. 8.

# **Appendix 2: Figures**



























